### Inferring travel activity pattern from Smartphone sensing data using deep learning.

by

Ajinkya Ghorpade

Submitted to the Department of Civil and Environmental Engineering in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Science in Transportation

at the

MASSACHUSETTS INSTITUTE OF TECHNOLOGY

September 2018

© Massachusetts Institute of Technology 2018. All rights reserved.

# Signature redacted



### Inferring travel activity pattern from Smartphone sensing data using deep learning.

by

Ajinkya Ghorpade

Submitted to the Department of Civil and Environmental Engineering on August, 31 2018, in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science in Transportation

#### Abstract

Understanding the travel routine of the individuals is important in many domains. In transport research understanding daily travel routine is crucial for modeling the travel behavior of the individuals. Such models help predict the travel demand and develop strategies for managing that demand. Understanding travel patterns of the individuals is also important to develop effective incentive mechanisms. Locationbased services like personal digital assistants and journey planners use historical travel routine to build preferences of the user and make useful recommendations. In health sciences logging the routine travel behavior is important to monitor health of the patients and make recommendations wherever necessary. Several fitness tracking applications available on smartphones utilize the travel activity diary to evaluate the fitness of the individuals and make recommendations. The proliferation of sensingenabled smartphone devices engendered the development of tools for logging travel routine of individuals. The research in this thesis uses the sensor data collected from smartphone devices to develop a travel activity inference algorithm. Presently, the research into travel activity inference has been focused on developing supervised learning algorithms. These algorithms require a large amount of labeled data for training algorithms that generalize well. Generalization in personalized travel activity inference is a challenging problem due to the concept drift. The problem of concept drift is magnified as the more personalized information is introduced in the input variables. Once the users start using the applications they are constantly generating new data. Expecting the users to label all the data generated by them is impractical. Instead, it would be useful to identify only those examples which would help most improve the algorithm and have the user label such instance. This reduces the burden on the user and does not discourage them from participating in the data collection process. In other words, we need a model that is identifies concept drift in data and adapts accordingly.

There has been advances in the deep learning research in last few years. The deep learning algorithms provide a framework for learning feature representation from raw data. The convolutional neural networks have been particularly effective in learning feature representations on many datasets. These models have achieved significant improvement on many complex problems over other machine learning approaches. For the sequential classification problems like the travel activity inference, the recurrent neural network like long short term memory networks are particularly suitable. This thesis proposes to use the deep learning algorithms for travel activity inference. To develop an end-to-end deep learning algorithm that learns feature representations from raw sensor data and incorporates different sensors with differing frequencies. The research proposes using a combination of convolutional neural network for feature representation learning in both time and frequency domain and long short term memory network for sequential classification. In practical situations, the users of the smartphones cannot be asked to carry their smartphones in a fixed position every time. The proposed algorithm for travel activity inference need to be robust to changes in orientation of the smartphones.

We compared the performance of the proposed deep learning algorithm against a baseline model based on the current supervised machine learning approaches. The deep learning algorithm achieved an overall average accuracy of 95.98% compared to the baseline method which achieved an overall average accuracy of 89%. We also show that the proposed deep learning algorithm is robust to changes in the orientation of the smartphone.

Thesis Supervisor: Moshe Ben-Akiva Title: Edmund K Turner Professor of Civil and Environmental Engineering

Thesis Supervisor: Fang Zhao Title: Principal Research Scientist

### Acknowledgments

I'll like to take this opportunity to thank the National Research Foundation, Singapore for supporting this research through the Singapore MIT Alliance for Research and Technology's (SMART) Future Urban Mobility (FM) IRG research program.

I would like to thank my research advisor Prof. Moshe Ben-Akiva, Edmund K. Turner Professor of Civil and Environmental Engineering at MIT. I thank Prof. Ben-Akiva for presenting me with the opportunity to work on this research project in the Intelligent Transportation Systems Lab at MIT. I have greatly benefited from his guidance, insights, discussions and feedback while working on this research project. He not only allowed me to pursue my research ideas but also guided me to see those ideas come to reality. The research presented in this thesis is a culmination of those ideas. I have learned great many skills to conduct research, present my work to academic audiences and professional skills which will be helpful to me in my future.

This is also a great opportunity to thank my co-advisor on this research project Dr. Fang Zhao, Principal Research Scientist at Singapore MIT Alliance for Research and Technology (SMART). Dr. Zhao is a great mentor to me. Her inputs have been instrumental in developing the research presented in this thesis. She helped with collecting the datasets used in this research and acquiring all the necessary resources to advance the project. She has always been available to answer my queries and help me overcome any difficulties. I want to thank her for sharing her insights into research and providing feedback at regular stages of the project. It has always been fun working with her. She has not only offered guidance in research but has been a great mentor in career and life. Thank you, Dr. Zhao for being a great influence in my life.

I would also like to thank my academic advisor Prof. Chris Zegras, Associate Professor of Transportation and Urban Planning at MIT. I thank Prof. Zegras for supporting me throughout my stay at MIT. I enjoyed working with him on several tasks related to the research presented in this thesis. He was always forthcoming when it came to discussing new research ideas. When I started my work on this project I was very new to the urban planning research area. I thank him for being patient with me and steering me in this area of research. It has opened new opportunities for me and I'm very grateful to him for that.

I would like thank my colleagues in the ITS lab. I have made good friends for life here. It was always great to have you guys around. I have cherished every moment I spent here, thanks to you guys. I also want to thank them for helping me on the project and sharing their inputs. Your words of encouragement have made work through the difficult times in this project.

I want to take this opportunity to acknowledge Google CLOUD TPU for their kind support. This research has been made possible through the use of the free cloud computing facility provided by Google Cloud.

I also want to thank the research staff at SMART who have worked tirelessly on this project. Thank you for always answering my queries.

Last but not the least, I would like to express my gratitude to my mother who has always been there for me. She is the guiding force in my life. I thank her for her support and sharing on me lots and lots of love.

# Contents

1	Introduction				
	1.1	Backg	round	14	
		1.1.1	Transportation Modeling	14	
		1.1.2	Journey Planning	16	
		1.1.3	Fitness Tracking	18	
	1.2	2 Problem definition		19	
	1.3	Thesis	Structure	21	
2	Lite	erature	Review	23	
	2.1	Travel	Activity Inference Algorithms	24	
		2.1.1	Segmentation	24	
		2.1.2	Machine Learning Approaches to travel activity Inference	26	
		2.1.3	Supervised Machine Learning Algorithms	27	
		2.1.4	Unsupervised Machine Learning Algorithms	30	
	2.2	Summ	ary	33	
3	Dee	p lear	ning architecture for travel mode inference	35	
	3.1	Data S	Sources	35	
		3.1.1	GPS	36	
		3.1.2	Accelerometer	36	
		3.1.3	Gyroscope	37	
		3.1.4	Magnetometer	37	
		3.1.5	Wi-Fi	37	

		3.1.6	Barometer	38
	3.2	Metho	odology	38
		3.2.1	Background	38
		3.2.2	Convolutional Neural Network (CNN)	39
		3.2.3	Long Short Term Memory (LSTM)	40
		3.2.4	Travel Activity Inference Framework	41
		3.2.5	Travel Activity Inference Architecture for Smartphone	42
	3.3	Summ	ary	44
4	Onl	line suj	pervised machine learning algorithm for travel activity in	L <b>-</b>
	fere	ence.		47
	4.1	Baseli	ne Model	47
		4.1.1	Data Preprocessing	47
		4.1.2	Feature Representation	58
		4.1.3	Classification Algorithm: IVM	58
	4.2	Summ	ary	63
5	Exp	perime	nts	65
	5.1	Exper	imental Setup	65
		5.1.1	Data	65
		5.1.2	Training Configuration for Deep Learning Algorithm	66
		5.1.3	Training Configuration for Baseline Algorithm	67
		5.1.4	Evaluation Criteria	68
		5.1.5	Comparison	69
6	Cor	nclusio	n and Discussions	73
	6.1	Conclu	usion	74
	6.2	Future	e Work	75

# List of Figures

1-1 The figure shows screen shot of a personal digital assistant application called Siri developed by Apple. The users interact with the application to get directions to work (left). The figure in the middle shows the navigation interface. The figure on the right shows an example of journey planner.

15

17

18

- 1-2 The figure shows screenshots of Google's personal digital assistance app called Google Assistant. The figure on is an example of travel recommendation based on the historic travel preferences of the user. The figure in the middle is an example of a suggestion for navigation the user to home. The figure on right shows a route suggested by the application based on user's preferred travel route.
- 1-3 The figures show screenshots of health tracking application developed by Apple. The screenshot on left is an example of health activity diary. The screen shot in the middle shows the summarizes the travel activities performed by the user over the week. The screenshot on the right shows an example of recommendation to the user based on the travel activity pattern observed over the week.

1-4	The figures illustrates raw data transformation to the activity diary.	
	The figure on top show the raw GPS points on the map. The figure on	
	the bottom left show the inferred travel activity pattern from the raw	
	data. The user walk from the home location to study place and then	
	back to home. The figure on bottom right show the same information	
	in the form of an interactive activity diary. The screenshots of the	
	activity diary in the bottom two figures were taken from the web based	
	activity diary of the Future Mobility Sensing project. [92]	22
3-1	Illustration of a moving window convolution kernel of CNN. Image	
	source: [2]	39
3-2	The travel activity inference framework.	43
3-3	Time-Frequency based deep architecture for travel activity inference. The	
	architecture combines CNN with LSTM.	45
4-1	Smartphone reference coordinate system. [1]	48
4-2	North East Up reference coordinate system. [1]	49
5-1	Home screen of the customized FMS application for collecting ground	
	truth data	66
5-2	The training loss in TF-CLSTM algorithm per epoch	67
5 - 3	The validation loss in TF-CLSTM algorithm per epoch	68
5-4	Accuracy per epoch of TF-CLSTM on the validation set during training.	68
5-5	Sensitivity analysis for effect of choice of $\lambda$ , the parameter of the prior	
	distribution over the run length. The graph compares values of $\lambda$ on	
	x-axis against the validation accuracy on y-axis.	69
5-6	Comparison of classification accuracy of deep learning algorithm with	
	IVM	71
5-7	Comparison of precision measures of deep learning algorithm with	
	IVM	71
5-8	Comparison of recall measures of deep learning algorithm with IVM.	72

# List of Tables

4.1	Features identified based on relevant work for use in baseline travel	
	mode inference algorithm.	59
4.2	Features selected using CFS algorithm for use in baseline travel mode	
	inference algorithm.	60

# Chapter 1

## Introduction

Understanding daily human travel routine is central to many research domains like transportation sciences, health sciences, urban planning, and human geography. So there has been a lot of research interest into developing tools for recording daily travel routines of individuals. Traditionally, the researchers in these domain areas have employed various survey tools for collecting daily travel routines of individuals. Proliferation of smartphone devices in the last decade present with an opportunity to develop novel tools for the collecting data on individual's daily travel routine. The realtime two-way communication enabled by internet connectivity in smartphones allows for expanding these daily travel routine logging tools into an interactive platform. Interactivity allows for development and testing of intervention measures, development of several services that enrich the experience of the travelers, and development of tools to educate the participants about several travel/health issues. Furthermore, nowadays smartphones have sensing and positioning capabilities. These capabilities can be leveraged into automating the travel activity pattern reconstruction. This thesis focuses on research into algorithms for travel activity inference using sensor data collected from smartphones.

### 1.1 Background

Last decade has seen a proliferation of pervasive computing devices like smartphones, wearable devices, and smart tablets. Smartphones in particular are the most widely used personal computing devices. [4] reported a penetration rate of 43.52% in 50 countries included in their market survey. The smartphone penetration rate was as high as 148.8% in Singapore [3]. Additionally, users carry smartphones everywhere they travel and use them as primary source of interaction over the internet. Also, the computing and battery capacities on smartphones have increased significantly since the first widely adopted smartphone was launched by Apple in 2007. The smartphones embedded with sensing devices and their ubiquitous nature make them ideal devices for developing applications for continuous data collection to record the travel activities of the users. Travel activity pattern generation has application in many different domains which motivates the research subject of this thesis.

#### 1.1.1 Transportation Modeling

Estimating travel demand is an important aspect of transportation planning and policy-making. Recently, there has been growing interest in the development of the Activity-based models. Travel demand models like the activity-based models rely on household travel surveys for estimation of the model parameters. The travel activity diaries maintained in the household travel surveys capture different aspects of travel like the origin and destination of the travel, departure time at the origin, the arrival time at the destination, the route taken between the origin and the destination and the mode of travel. Activity-based models assume that the need to perform activities at different locations induce a demand for travel [15]. The travel activity diary, therefore, also captures the purpose of travel, i.e., the type of activity/activities performed at the origin and the destination. A user may perform multiple activities at a given activity location, therefore, we categorize the activity types into a primary activity and several secondary activities. In the past, modelers employed various approaches to data collection, like the paper-based travel activity diaries, telephone-based in-

terviews, personal interviews or web-based surveys. Several studies of the efficacy of these data collection methods reported several shortcomings like underreporting of trips, rounding of the reported travel durations and reduced rate of participation on account of increased burden on the users to keep record of the travel activities [13, 81]. Furthermore, it is costly to conduct the travel surveys using these methods, as these methods are both time and labor intensive. The costs are compounded when conducting travel surveys with longer observation periods. [53] indicated an improved understanding of the urban travel behavior given the richness of information in the long observation surveys. The use of new technologies for data collection like the travel survey based on the Global Positioning System (GPS) has enhanced the quality of the survey data and augmented the ability to conduct surveys for longer observation periods. There is need to improve the methods for automated inference of the travel activity diary from the GPS data to fully realize the potential of the smartphone based travel surveys.



Figure 1-1: The figure shows screen shot of a personal digital assistant application called Siri developed by Apple. The users interact with the application to get directions to work (left). The figure in the middle shows the navigation interface. The figure on the right shows an example of journey planner.

#### 1.1.2 Journey Planning

Journey planners are closely integrated with personal digital assistant applications like Google Assistance and Apple's Siri. A journey planner allows an user to plan a trip between an origin and a destination. In the earlier journey planning systems, the public transit operators digitized the transit timetables and routes and made them available to the travel agents. The travel agents assisted users in planning their journeys and booking the itinerary. The next generation of journey planners utilized the Internet to provide access directly to the end user to their transit information databases. The growing penetration of the smartphones connected to the Internet allow journey planning software to be accessed users anywhere, anytime. Advances in the Geographical Information Systems and their adoption by the applications like Google Maps, Apple Maps, Open Street Maps provided the infrastructure for building real-time journey planning smartphone applications. The later advancements in the journey planning applications incorporate real-time information gleaned from different sources allowing the users of the applications to make intelligent choices for their journey [39]. Different sources of information are incorporated into the Intelligent Journey planning applications include current traffic information shared by large number users through crowd-sourcing as is used by the Waze application to suggest an optimal route with least travel time for car drivers. Some other sources of information include use of the current traffic information sourced from sensing infrastructure like the loop counters, traffic cameras, etc. The most recent developments in journey planners have seen them closely integrated with the personal digital assistants to not only provide optimal journey plans but to make recommendations based on personal histories of the users. When enabled by the user, the assistance applications passively collect sensor data from the personal devices of the user. The personal assistance applications use the historical travel-activity patterns inferred from this sensor data to make the recommendations for places that might be of interest to the user [47]. The personal assistance applications also use the travel histories of users to recommend optimal travel modes and optimal navigation routes while taking into account the personal preferences of the users [39, 40]. Improvement in the travel-activity pattern inference algorithms will greatly enrich the ability of the digital assistants to provide personalized experience to the users. From the perspective of transportation researchers, the journey planning applications are ideal platforms for real-time demand management. The real-time demand management systems can encourage users to accept underutilized transportation channels to achieve overall system efficiency. [10] proposed one such application called TRIPOD a sustainable travel incentives system with Prediction, Optimization and Personalization. These systems present personalized journey plans based on past user behavior. Depending on the efficiency gains in the system a reward is associated with each travel option. If the user accepts the travel option and executes it then the user is awarded the associated incentive. The travel activity inference algorithms can validate whether the user executes the chosen option.



Figure 1-2: The figure shows screenshots of Google's personal digital assistance app called Google Assistant. The figure on is an example of travel recommendation based on the historic travel preferences of the user. The figure in the middle is an example of a suggestion for navigation the user to home. The figure on right shows a route suggested by the application based on user's preferred travel route.

#### 1.1.3 Fitness Tracking

Travel pattern inference also plays an important role in the fitness tracking applications. The pervasiveness of the smartphones made the fitness applications ubiquitous. [8] summarized the health applications available in the application stores and categorized them based on the level of intervention. The fitness tracking applications like Google Fit and Apple's Health track users' travel activities like walking, biking, running, and step counts. These applications summarize the travel activity patterns and present them in an activity diary as shown in figure 1-3 a and b. The health or fitness tracking applications use the historical travel activity pattern to instruct the users on modifying their activity patterns to improve their fitness as shown in figure 1-3 c. An improved travel activity inference algorithm has great implication for the fitness tracking applications.



Figure 1-3: The figures show screenshots of health tracking application developed by Apple. The screenshot on left is an example of health activity diary. The screen shot in the middle shows the summarizes the travel activities performed by the user over the week. The screenshot on the right shows an example of recommendation to the user based on the travel activity pattern observed over the week.

Travel activity pattern inference is central to the applications mentioned above, but the different applications concern with different levels of the travel activities. The smartphone-based travel surveys record travel activities like walk, bicycle, car, bus, train, motorcycle, airplane [92]. Fitness tracking applications are interested in outdoor travel activities like walking, cycling, and running. Some other fitness tracking applications are also interested in the indoor physical activities like sitting, walking, sleeping, exercising and climbing the stairs. This thesis focuses on outdoor travel activities like walking, cycling, driving a car, riding a motorcycle, taking a bus or train. This research aims to develop travel activity inference algorithms that are extensible to other travel activities in different applications.

### **1.2** Problem definition

The research in this thesis focuses on the following problems:

- The sensor data recorded from Inertial Measurement Unit (IMU), barometer, WiFi routers, Global System of Communication (GSM) and positional data from Global Positioning Systems (GPS) contains rich information about individual's travel routines. The figure 1-4 shows an example of travel activity pattern recorded by a smartphone based travel survey called Future Mobility Sensing (FMS) [55]. The top figure in 1-4 shows the raw data GPS data collected from smartphone. The challenge of the travel activity inference algorithms is to infer the travel activity pattern as depicted in the bottom figures in 1-4. The primary goal of the research is to develop a machine learning approach for inferring the travel activity information from the sensor data collected from smartphones.
- As was noted in [53], the variation in intra user travel routines explains the large amount of variation in the population travel patterns. The sudden change in the travel behavior of the individual from taking a bus to driving a car on the same route result in a concept-drift problem. A large amount of research effort in travel activity inference has been focused on developing supervised machine learning algorithms. The supervised machine learning algorithms. The supervised machine learning algorithms require large amount of high quality ground truth data for training. It is prohibitive to

obtain large amount of high quality labeled data due high costs and user burden in collecting the data. On the other hand, a large amount of data can be accumulated from users of passive smartphone applications. There is a need for research in development of online adaptive machine learning algorithms for travel activity inference which not only benefit from large data accumulated from users but are also robust to concept-drift problems. For the individuals that participate in long term data collection efforts the algorithm should adapt to the personal preferences of these individuals. In order to develop adaptable and personalized travel activity inference algorithms for practical applications there is a need to explore online machine learning algorithms that learns from individual's historical data.

- The sensor data collected from smartphones is passed through many steps of processing before generating the travel activity diary. Each of these steps relate to different domains. Developing an end-to-end algorithm for sensor fusion and travel activity inference will reduce the complexity of these systems. An empirical comparison should be done between classical approaches for travel activity inference algorithm and the new end-to-end solutions.
- Another concept-drift problem concerns with the uncertainty related to the scenarios in which the algorithms may have to operate on classes unknown to it during training. For example, different regions of the globe have different forms of transportation. For example, the Funicular railways in Italy operate in a very different way from the metro lines. The features identified and the algorithms developed with metro systems in mind may not fare well for individuals traveling on Funicular railways. An algorithm that can quickly adapt to forms of transportation unknown during training will greatly reduce research time and costs. It will also improve the user experience.

### **1.3** Thesis Structure

The thesis is structured in six chapters including this chapter. The second chapter gives brief literature survey on the travel activity inference algorithms. The chapter starts with the review of different sources of data used in travel activity inference. The next section reviews segmentation algorithms followed by a review of machine learning approaches for travel activity inference. The review of machine learning approaches is categorized into supervised and unsupervised approaches. Third chapter presents the proposed method for travel activity inference. In first section, a brief introduction to the sources of data used in the project is presented. Next section presents the deep learning architecture and backend framework developed in this project for automated travel activity generation. Fourth chapter presents an online learning algorithm for travel activity inference using classical machine learning approach. This method serves as a baseline model for empirical comparison of the deep learning algorithm with classical machine learning algorithm. Fifth chapter discusses the experiments performed for calibrating the training process of the algorithms, data collection process, and finally performs empirical comparison on test data set. The final chapter presents the conclusions and summarizes the research project. It also discusses future work and limitations of current study.



Figure 1-4: The figures illustrates raw data transformation to the activity diary. The figure on top show the raw GPS points on the map. The figure on the bottom left show the inferred travel activity pattern from the raw data. The user walk from the home location to study place and then back to home. The figure on bottom right show the same information in the form of an interactive activity diary. The screenshots of the activity diary in the bottom two figures were taken from the web based activity diary of the Future Mobility Sensing project. [92]

# Chapter 2

# Literature Review

Travel activity pattern is central to many location based applications, some of which were discussed in first chapter. In this chapter, we review the literature of travel activity inference. Since the initial work on travel activity inference algorithms in the 90s, a vast amount research literature on travel activity inference has emerged. Researchers have developed different algorithms for inferring travel activities from different sources of data. Earlier travel activity inference algorithms used in the automated household travel surveys performed inference on GPS data collected from the GPS logging devices [22, 46, 62, 68, 69, 78, 95]. The GPS devices were mostly used to log the driving trips by connecting the devices to the vehicles [61, 70, 82]. For the completeness of the activity diary the later surveys [25] required participants to carry the GPS devices with them for every trip. The pervasiveness of the smartphones led to development of the travel activity inference algorithms for data collected from smartphones. The travel activity inference algorithms developed for smartphones either rely on GPS only [11, 51, 9, 37, 75, 83], accelerometer only [27, 79, 36, 88, 77, 56], accelerometer + GPS or accelerometer + GPS + WiFi [59, 57, 64, 92]. As the smartphones are now equipped with additional IMU sensors like gyroscope and magnetometer as well as barometer, the travel activity inference algorithms rely on these data sources for improved inference accuracy [80, 26, 72, 6, 71, 21, 60, 18]. Some travel activity inference algorithms rely on external data sources like Geographical Information Systems (GIS) data from Open Street Maps (OSM) [42] or Google Transit Feed System (GTFS) [32] for the inference of travel activities like bus or train [76, 30, 68, 92].

In this thesis, we propose a travel activity detection algorithm that utilizes raw sensor data collected from smartphones like GPS, accelerometer, magnetometer, gyroscope, Wi-Fi, GSM and barometer.

### 2.1 Travel Activity Inference Algorithms

The classical machine learning approaches developed for travel activity inference algorithms rely on hand crafted features. The features are extracted from raw stream of data which needs to be segmented. The choice of the segmentation methods and features have significant impact on the quality of the inferences.

#### 2.1.1 Segmentation

Depending on the domain of application, the travel activity pattern inference involves segmenting the input stream of data into a sequence of travel activities and stop activities. [57] categorized the application domains based whether they rely on real time travel inference. In applications like travel surveys, journey planners or health applications, where the focus is on generating entire travel activity diary rather than real-time identification of the mode or stop, the accuracy of the travel activity pattern inference depends on the methods of segmenting input data [49]. The machine learning algorithms for travel activity inference uses statistical pattern recognition on feature representations of the input data. The feature representations are calculated on segmented input data stream. Majority of the machine learning algorithms developed for travel activity detection use fixed-size, overlapping or non-overlapping sliding windows to segment the input data stream. [63] identified a 10 minute window size such that it is shorter than the average trip duration of 16.5 minutes. If the segments do not represent homogeneous modes of transportation then the feature representations are noisy resulting in poor quality of inferences. To mitigate this issue, several different approaches for segmentation have been proposed in literature.

[91] proposed using heading change in the GPS traces for segmentation of the input data. According to [91], a large magnitude of change in heading values within small distance is an indication of change in the mode of travel. Based on this observation, they proposed a set of heuristics for identifying the change of travel activity from GPS traces. Whenever the heading change is above a predefined threshold and within a small change in position the input stream of data is broken into segments. This heuristics for change mode detection relies on collecting high frequency GPS data to calculate the heading change in small change mode segments.

Typically, the GPS speed readings are accurate up to 0.045 m/s, but this accuracy is highly dependent on external conditions like obstructed sky view, mountains, urban canyons, etc. Also, collecting high frequency GPS data is expensive in terms of battery usage [59]. To overcome this challenge, [85] used only the accelerometer signal to perform change mode detection. [85] posited that using heading change heuristic for change mode detection is not suitable due to its lack of generality for application in different countries with varying degrees of road network complexity and travel behaviors. They proposed using a Wavelet Transform Modulus Maximum (WTMM) algorithm for detecting travel activity changes in accelerometer signals. The accelerometer signals go through a sudden change in measurements when users change travel activity due to the requirement of physical movement between two modes of travel. The WTMM algorithm captures these changes in the amplitude of the accelerometer signal in wavelet domain. The input data is segmented at points of local maximum in the modulus of coefficients in wavelet domain. The algorithm achieved an absolute detection error of travel activity change times to be within one minute.

[85] utilized only the accelerometer signal for segmenting the input data into travel segments. In the domains like fitness applications, the algorithm will be useful to identify every change in the user activity. For domains like travel surveys and journey planners, where the the inferences are made on high level travel activities, the segmentation algorithm might end creating false positives. The input stream of data relating to the users walking in a shopping mall, jogging in park or walking indoors will be miss-classified into travel segments. [49, 92] instead developed a rule based algorithm to identify the change mode stops based on a combination of both accelerometer and GPS for change mode detection. The heuristics proposed were based on the observation that the change mode occurs when either the user is spatially within a same region for some time or that no physical movement is identified in the accelerometer signal. [49] uses speed signal from the preprocessed GPS data to identify whether the user is within same geo-spatial region. They also use accelerometer amplitude to identify whether the user is walking. If anyone of the two conditions are satisfied then a new segment is created. [92] uses a heuristic based on the speed of GPS and distance from previous recorded location to identify whether the user is within the same spatial region. The heuristic also compares the observed Wi-Fi and cell GSM signatures to identify periods when the user has not moved out of a geo-spatial region. Additionally, they also check the standard deviation of the norm of the three axes acceleration measurements to identify whether the user is walking. Whenever change in the above statistics is detected a new segment is created. [92] refers to stationary segments as candidate stops.

The segments identified by the segmentation process are used to calculate the feature representations of the input data so as to develop machine learning approaches to travel activity inference problem.

### 2.1.2 Machine Learning Approaches to travel activity Inference

We now discuss several machine learning approaches developed by the researchers for travel activity inference algorithms. We have categorized the review of machine learning approaches into supervised, unsupervised and online learning algorithms for travel activity inference.

#### 2.1.3 Supervised Machine Learning Algorithms

A large portion of research effort has been focused on developing supervised machine learning algorithms for travel activity inference [63, 85, 91, 71, 34, 6, 17, 54, 28, 31, 59, 93, 43, 91, 55, 68]. The discrete categories of travel activitys make an ideal case for developing supervised classification algorithms for travel activity inference.

#### Naive Bayes

Naive Bayes is a bayesian generative classification algorithm in which we assume that the feature variables are conditionally independent given the class. The naive bayes classifier uses the bayes theorem to model the class conditional probability. Let  $\mathbf{x}_i \forall i = 1, 2, ..., n$  be the input vectors of feature variables and  $\mathbf{y}_i \forall i = 1, 2, ..., n$ be the target variable.  $\mathbf{y}_i^k$  is a multinomial variable whose  $k^{th}$  component out of Kcomponents representing the travel activitys is 1 for the true class and 0 for other components. The multinomial variable representation is also known as one-hot representation. The bayes theorem is given by

$$p(\mathbf{y}_i|\mathbf{x}_i) = \frac{p(\mathbf{x}_i|\mathbf{y}_i)p(\mathbf{y}_i)}{p(\mathbf{x}_i)}$$
(2.1)

The inference in the naive bayes model is given by

$$\hat{y} = \underset{1,\dots,K}{\operatorname{argmax}} p(y_i^k) \prod_{i=1}^n p(\mathbf{x}_i | y_i^k)$$
(2.2)

where  $\hat{y}$  is the predicted travel activity. [68] used naive bayes for modeling the travel activity detection. They modeled the class probabilities using Gaussian distribution. The overall average performance using naive bayes was 91.4%.

#### **Decision** Tree

The decision trees are easy to interpret classification algorithms. Decision tree algorithms have tree structure with a decision at each node leading to a class at the leaf node. The C4.5 algorithm [58] builds a decision tree from the training data. The C4.5 builds the decision tree by selecting the best attribute of the data to split the set of samples into pure subsets. The algorithm uses normalized information gain as a splitting criterion. The best attribute, in this case, is the one with the highest normalized information gain. During the inference phase, the input example is run through the tree structure and as a result the class value at the leaf node is the predicted class. [16, 59, 93, 68] used decision trees for travel activity detection. [59] reported an overall accuracy of 91.3% using both GPS and accelerometer data while [16] reported an overall accuracy of 84.48% using only GPS data.

#### **Random Forest**

The random forest algorithm exploits randomization and bagging for building an ensemble of decision trees. The random forest algorithm builds an ensemble of decision trees by selecting a random subset of features. During inference, the predicted class is obtained by majority voting between outputs of all the decision trees. Random forest has been shown to provide the best results for travel activity detection [28, 93, 68, 44, 65].

#### Support Vector Machines

Support Vector Machines (SVM) is a maximum margin classification algorithm [14]. As before, let's denote the observed variables in the training dataset as  $\mathbf{x}_i$  and the class variables as  $\mathbf{y}_i$ . For binary classification,  $\mathbf{y}_i \in \{-1, +1\}$ . In the learning phase, the algorithm learns a hyperplane,  $\mathbf{w}^T \mathbf{x}_i = b$ . Where  $\mathbf{w}$  are the weights and b is the bias, such that the minimum margin is,

$$\min_{1 \le i \le N} |\mathbf{w}^T \mathbf{x}_i - b| = 1$$
(2.3)

Thus, for all the training data points we have

$$\mathbf{y}_i(\mathbf{w}^T \mathbf{x}_i - b) \ge 1, \quad 1 \le i \le N$$
(2.4)

Solving the dual of the optimization problem,

$$\min_{\mathbf{w},b} \quad \frac{1}{2} ||\mathbf{w}||^2$$

$$\mathbf{y}_i(\mathbf{w}^T \mathbf{x}_i - b) \ge 1, 1 \le i \le N$$
(2.5)

gives,

$$\mathbf{w}^* = \sum_{i=1:\alpha_i>0}^N \alpha_i^* \mathbf{y}_i \mathbf{x}_i \tag{2.6}$$

where,  $\alpha_i$  is the Lagrange multiplier in the dual space. The decision function is then given by,

$$g(\mathbf{x}_i) = sign(\sum_{i=1}^N \alpha_i^* \mathbf{y}_i \mathbf{x}_i^T \mathbf{x}_i - b)$$
(2.7)

The solution in equation 2.7 to linear classification problem can be extended to non-linear classification by introducing a non-linear design matrix  $\phi(\mathbf{x}_i)$ . Furthermore, the matrix  $K(\mathbf{x}_i, \mathbf{x}_j) = \langle \phi(\mathbf{x}_i), \phi(\mathbf{x}_i) \rangle = \mathbf{x}_i^T \mathbf{x}_i$ , known as the kernel matrix, can be used to project the training data to higher dimension and learn a linear decision boundary in projected dimension. The linear decision boundary in projected dimension, depending on the kernel function, translates to non-linear decision boundary in original dimension. The hard margin classifier is prone to overfitting, so generally slack variables  $\xi_i \geq 0$  are introduced to the optimization problem in equation 2.5. The new optimization problem is,

$$\min_{\mathbf{w},b,\xi} \frac{1}{2} ||\mathbf{w}||^2 + C \sum_{i=1}^N \xi_i$$

$$\mathbf{y}_i(\mathbf{w}^T \mathbf{x}_i - b) \ge 1 - \xi_i, 1 \le i \le N$$

$$\xi_i \ge 0, 1 \le i \le N$$
(2.8)

where C is the hyperparameter which decides how hard the classification margin will be by constraining the values of  $\alpha_i$ . This classifier is know as soft-margin SVM classifier. The inference in the soft-margin SVM is same as hard-margin SVM. SVM algorithm has been widely applied for solving the travel activity inference problem [88, 93, 91, 55, 38, 74]. [38] developed a travel activity classification algorithm using soft-margin SVM classifier. The authors chose to use Gaussian kernel which is given by,

$$K(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{x}^T) = exp(-\frac{||\mathbf{x} - \mathbf{x}^T||^2}{2\sigma^2})$$
(2.9)

The proposed algorithm obtained an overall accuracy of 95.43% using only IMU sensor data. [88] used a polynomial kernel for SVM classification given by

$$K(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{x}^T) = (\gamma \mathbf{x}_i^T \mathbf{x}_j + 1)^d$$
(2.10)

where d is the degree of the polynomial. For travel activity inference, [88] used a multi-class version of the Binary SVM presented earlier. The multi-class SVM strategy called one-against-one [24], used in [88] involves training k(k-1)/2) binary classifiers. The decision about the class is made by majority voting similar to random forest algorithm. Using majority voting the multi-class SVM algorithm achieved an overall accuracy of 93.49%.

#### 2.1.4 Unsupervised Machine Learning Algorithms

Developing supervised machine learning algorithms requires collecting high quality ground truth data. Supervised machine learning algorithms require large amounts of data for training the algorithms. Collecting ground truth data is intrusive and burdensome so the participants are prone to introduce errors to the dataset. Researchers have developed unsupervised methods to travel activity detection problems. In this section, we review unsupervised methods.

#### K-Means

K-Means algorithms is a popular clustering algorithm used in data mining. In kmeans algorithm the modeler has to specify the expected number of classes in the data. For a given number of classes, the K-means algorithms build clusters of observations that are similar within that cluster. The procedure to build k-means clustering is an iterative procedure. In the initialization step, random values are selected as centroids of the clusters for given number of classes. All the input instances are then evaluated to calculate distance from these centroids using a chosen distance metric. The input instances are assigned to the centroids that are closest to the instance. New centroid locations are calculated for new clusters and the process is repeated until a convergence criterion is met. Usually the convergence criteria is when the input instances stop changing clusters between iterations. [23, 59] used the k-means algorithm in travel activity detection. [59] compared the performance of k-means algorithm against the Decision Trees, Naive Bayes, Nearest Neighbor and SVMs. The overall precision reported for travel activity detection using k-means was 75.8 % while recall was 70.8 %, which was much lower than the decision tree algorithm. The precision of the decision tree algorithm was 91.3% and the recall was 91.3%.

#### Dirichlet Process Gaussian Mixture Model (DPGMM)

DPGMM is an infinite mixture model used in clustering. In DPGMM the approximate inference algorithm requires the number of classes as parameters but the number of clusters discovered depends on the input data. The DPGMM algorithm has been widely used in the object detection in computer vision. For a given input dataset  $\mathbf{x}_i$  as defined above, the model assumes that each data point  $\mathbf{x}_i$  is drawn from a Gaussian mixture distribution denoted by  $p(x) = \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \pi_k f(x|\theta_k)$ , where K is the number of mixture components,  $\pi_k$  is the mixture weight of the component k, and  $f(x|\theta_k)$  is the mixture component distributed as a Gaussian with parameters  $\theta_k$  of the distribution. The mixture weight  $\pi = \pi_1, ..., \pi_k$  is assumed to be drawn from the multinomial distribution. The probability of the input instance belonging to a cluster is given by

$$p(c_i = k) = \pi_k \tag{2.11}$$

where latent  $c_i$  is a random variable distributed as Multinomial distribution.  $c_i$  is also known as indicator variable which encodes the cluster. It is assumed that the prior distribution of the multinomial variable  $\pi$  is a Dirichlet process. The complete model specification is as follows:

$$G \sim DP(\alpha, H)$$
  

$$\theta_{c_i} \sim G$$
  

$$\pi \sim Dirichlet(\alpha/K, ..., \alpha/K)$$
  

$$\mathbf{x}_i \sim f(\mathbf{x}_i | \theta_{c_i})$$
  
(2.12)

where H is the base distribution of prior over parameters of the mixture components, DP denotes Dirichlet Process,  $\alpha$  is the concentration parameter of the DP Since the exact inference in the DPGMM is intractable, various approximate inference models have been developed. [73] used DPGMM to identify granular travel activities like sitting, climbing the stairs, etc, using DPGMM. They used a Gibbs sampling algorithm [48] for inference in the DPGMM. The approximate inference procedure is

- 1. Initialize the indicator variable  $c_i$  randomly, for all the data points  $\mathbf{x}_i$ .
- 2. For each observation  $\mathbf{x}_i$ ,
  - (a) Sample the indicator variable  $c_i$  conditioned on fixing all other indicator variables  $c_{-i}$  using the Chinese Restaurant Process [33]:

$$p(c_{i} = k, k \leq K | c_{-i}, \alpha) \propto \frac{n_{k}}{N - 1 + \alpha} f(\mathbf{x}_{i} | \theta_{k})$$

$$p(c_{i} = K + 1 | c_{-i}, \alpha) \propto \frac{\alpha}{N - 1 + \alpha} f_{K+1}(\mathbf{x}_{i})$$
(2.13)

(b) If a new component is discovered then draw the parameters of the Gaussian Distribution for the new component:

$$p(\theta_{K+1}|\mathbf{x}_i) \propto f(\mathbf{x}_i|\theta_{K+1})H(\theta_{K+1})$$
(2.14)

[73] also used a hierarchical variation of the DPGMM for high-level travel activity detection from the low level activities. In hierarchical DPGMM, the DP in model equation 2.12 itself has a prior distribution, which is also a DP.

$$G_{0} \sim DP(\gamma, H)$$

$$G_{j} \sim DP(\alpha, G_{0})$$

$$\theta_{c_{ji}} \sim G_{j}$$

$$\pi \sim Dirichlet(\alpha/K, ..., \alpha/K)$$

$$\mathbf{x}_{ji} \sim f(\mathbf{x}_{i}|\theta_{c_{ji}})$$

$$(2.15)$$

where j = 1, ..., J is the index in the high level travel activities, while  $i = 1, ..., N_j$ is the index in the low-level travel activities,  $G_0$  is the base distribution of the higher level DP prior and  $G_j$  is the distribution over the parameters of the mixture distribution. [74] compared the perform of DPGMM clustering algorithm for travel activity detection with K-Means. They reported better performance using DPGMM compared to K-Means the overall average rand index for K-means was around 41% while it was close to 60% using DPGMM.

### 2.2 Summary

Despite the difficulty in acquiring high quality labeled data for training supervised machine learning algorithms, past research efforts have been focused on supervised learning approaches due to their superior performance on the travel activity inference task. Another possible reason for the popularity of the supervised learning approaches seem to be the availability of straightforward evaluation methods of correctness of the algorithm. The evaluation of the unsupervised methods, on the other hand, is not as straightforward as supervised learning approaches. [73] used F-measure, Purity and Rand Index for evaluation of the clustering algorithms. Using purity measure for evaluating number of topics is not useful since the purity measure increases as more clusters are used except for the random initialization conditions. Our approach combines supervised learning with online learning schemes to get the best of both approaches.

# Chapter 3

# Deep learning architecture for travel mode inference

The travel mode inference algorithms are at the core of travel activity pattern generation frameworks. Various current approaches to travel mode inference were discussed in chapter 2. We categorized the machine learning approaches for travel mode inference into supervised and unsupervised algorithms. It is noteworthy that the large number of current approaches in travel mode inference use statistical feature representations of the sensor data without fusing the sensor inputs. It is also noteworthy that there is a dearth of algorithmic approaches for online or continual learning of the algorithms for travel mode inference. In this chapter we present a deep learning algorithm that combines sensor fusion and travel mode inference tasks and also adapts to the individual behavior through online learning mechanism.

### 3.1 Data Sources

We now describe the sources of data we used for developing the travel mode inference algorithm. We used the data collected from the smartphone as well as data from external source.

#### 3.1.1 GPS

GPS was developed by the US Department of Defense as a global navigation system. GPS is based on a constellation of satellites each broadcasting a navigation message, which is received by the GPS signal receiving components in the smartphones. The GPS receiver estimates the global position of the receiving device using the broadcast message. To acquire a location fix, the GPS receiver requires visibility of atleast three satellites. The more satellites available for estimating the position the quality of the position estimate improves. The navigation message also include doppler measurements which are used by the GPS receiver to estimate the velocity of the motion of the device. GPS plays an important role in travel mode inference algorithms. The quality of GPS data is affected by various sources of errors. The sources of error are satellite clock error, receiver clock error, ionosphere delay, tropospheric delay, multipath errors, satellite orbital errors and receiver noise. The GPS receivers contain various components that mitigate some of the errors. The major source of errors in urban areas is due to the multipath errors caused by urban canyons. The GPS components consume significant amount of energy to perform calculations to estimate position. This makes it challenging to collect high quality and high frequency GPS data. To mitigate these issues, smartphones utilize the assisted GPS (A-GPS). The A-GPS uses the cached position data by the telecommunications services to get a fast GPS fix.

#### 3.1.2 Accelerometer

The accelerometers were initially introduced in the smartphones to enhance the gaming experiences of the smartphone users. Nowadays, the accelerometers play an important role in travel mode inference. Each smartphone device nowadays includes a strap-down tri-axial accelerometer sensor which measures physical acceleration of the device. The acceleration is measured in a reference system fixed to the smartphone, which is why the accelerometer data needs preprocessing to re-orient it to a globally fixed reference system. Using accelerometer data requires having to collect
high frequency accelerometer to mitigate the noise induced by mechanical errors. [92] reported that sampling high frequency accelerometer data continuously costs battery loss.

#### 3.1.3 Gyroscope

Since 2014, almost all the smartphones are embedded with gyroscopes. The gyroscope measures tri-axial rate of rotation of the smartphone from an initial position. The rotation is measured with respect to a globally fixed reference system. Integrating the gyroscope readings provides the angle of rotation from the initial position which is used to transform the orientation of the accelerometer data to the globally fixed reference system.

#### 3.1.4 Magnetometer

Magnetometer measure the strength of the earth's geomagnetic field along three axes. The geomagnetic field measurements can be used to calculate the angle of rotation of the smartphone in horizontal plane along the magnetic north pole. Due to long term errors in magnetometer measurements, they are combined with gyroscope measurements to transform the accelerometers measurements in a globally fixed reference system.

#### 3.1.5 Wi-Fi

Wi-Fi technology enables internet connectivity through wireless local area network. The operating systems on smartphones allow the applications to record the mac addresses of the Wi-Fi routers and the signal strength of the visible routers. The unique identifiers of Wi-Fi routing devices help identify the unique locations visited by the participants. The Wi-Fi connectivity ranges from 60m to 100m. The short range of the Wi-Fi routers allows for accurate co-location.

#### 3.1.6 Barometer

The barometer measures the air pressure which can be converted to altitude. Barometer uses comparatively less energy than other sensors [60], so they are now being explored as data in travel mode inference. [60] used the rate of change of height to detect travel modes and stops. [60] also used the height estimated from barometer data and the contours of the geography to infer the travel modes.

## 3.2 Methodology

#### 3.2.1 Background

In past few years, the deep learning algorithms have outperformed classical machine learning algorithms in many areas of applications like computer vision, natural language processing, image processing, etc. Furthermore, availability of large datasets required for training deep algorithms, reduced cost of the specialized computing components like graphical processing unit (GPU) and significant research and commercial interest have reduced the bottlenecks in the development of deep learning algorithms for new areas of application. Especially, there is growing interest to develop deep learning algorithms for human activity recognition from sensor data [90, 86, 52, 45, 67].

Deep learning algorithms are capable of learning hierarchical representations of the input data optimized for the given task [12]. A significant amount of cross-domain expertise is required in feature discovery in travel mode inference algorithms. In the classical machine learning approaches discussed in last chapter, considerable effort was focused on identifying the best features for the travel mode inference task. In deep learning algorithms, feature discovery is part of the learning procedure. Deep learning algorithms are organized into deep layers of feature extraction through nonlinear interaction between inputs.

#### 3.2.2 Convolutional Neural Network (CNN)

Usually, the initial feature representation learning is performed by CNN [41] layers. CNN layers extract local features from the inputs while sharing parameters. Sharing parameters reduces computational complexity and overfitting to the exact location of the feature in the input space. Each local feature map or CNN is known as kernel or a filter. Each kernel learns a feature representation irrespective of its space in the entire input space. The kernel contains multiple neurons, each neuron has its own weights and biases. Multiple kernels are specified at each layer to learn different local feature representations. Higher layers of CNN combine these local features into higher level features like objects in images. Compared to a fully connected network, CNN have significantly fewer number of parameters. The figure 3-1 depicts a 4x4 sliding window kernel moving through two dimensional input space. Despite a large input space the kernel includes only 16 weight parameters. The convolution operation at each node p, q is given by

$$f(\sum_{i=1}^{h} \sum_{j=1}^{l} w_{ij} x_{i+p,j+q} + b)$$
(3.1)

where, h is the height of the kernel and l is the width of the kernel



Figure 3-1: Illustration of a moving window convolution kernel of CNN. Image source: [2]

[86] developed a deep architecture based on CNN for travel mode inference. The architecture used a single layer of CNN followed by a dense layer. The input long vector containing data from all the axes of accelerometer, gyroscope, and magnetometer data was transformed into a 2D matrix for the CNN layer. The architecture

also used a max pooling layer for translation invariant training. [86] compared the algorithm performance with SVM and Adaboost using hand-crafted features. The CNN based algorithm outperformed the other two algorithms whose overall accuracy was 94.8% for SVM and 93.6% for Adaboost while the overall accuracy of the CNN based algorithm was 98.6%.

#### 3.2.3 Long Short Term Memory (LSTM)

Recurrent Neural Network (RNN) is an adaptation of the Neural Network (NN) for sequential modeling. LSTM is a type of RNN which contains memory units to remember long term patterns. For a given input sequence  $X = (x_1, ..., x_T)$  and an output sequence  $Y = (y_1, ..., y_T)$ , the structure of the LSTM node is given by,

$$i_t = \sigma(W_{i,x}x_t + W_{i,h}h_{t-1})$$
(3.2)

$$f_t = \sigma(W_{f,x}x_t + W_{f,h}h_{t-1})$$
(3.3)

$$o_t = \sigma(W_{o,x}x_t + W_{o,h}h_{t-1})$$
(3.4)

$$c_t = f_t \odot c_{t-1} + i_t \odot g(W_{c,x} x_t + W_{c,h} h_{t-1})$$
(3.5)

$$h_t = o_t \odot g(c_t) \tag{3.6}$$

where, the function  $g(\cdot)$  is the *tanh* function,  $\sigma$  is the *sigmoid* function and Ws are the parameters of the network. The function in equation 3.2 is referred to as the input gate, the one in equation 3.3 is referred to as the forget gate, equation 3.4 is referred to as the output gate, equation 3.5 is referred to as the memory cell and the function in equation 3.6 is referred to as the visible state which connects with the next input in the sequence. The operator  $\odot$  is a scalar product of two vectors. The probability of the target variable  $y_t$  is estimated as follows

$$p(y_t|x_t, W_{ym}, b_y) = \phi(W_{ym}m_t + b_y)$$
(3.7)

where,  $b_y$  is the bias parameter, W is again the weight matrix. The function  $\phi$  is usually chosen to be a softmax function. LSTM is suitable for our task because of its ability to remember long term sequences. The transitions in an individual's travel activities. An individual traveling on bus won't transition to car without a walk in between. As was noted by [93], the transition probability between travel activities can be learned for each individual. [67] developed a deep architecture by stacking LSTMs for travel mode inference. The architecture was developed for classification of multiple targets together through shared layers of LSTM in the middle layers of the architecture.

#### 3.2.4 Travel Activity Inference Framework

[87] developed a generic framework for sensor fusion in smartphones. The architecture combines CNN with RNN for training the algorithm for different tasks. The algorithm was applied for travel activity inference problem as well as for dead reckoning using GPS and accelerometer inputs. Sensor fusion in dead reckoning problems was traditionally carried out using Kalman Filters. The ability of the deep networks to learn task specific feature representations allowed for reusing the same architecture for different problems. The architecture used type of RNN called Gated Recurrent Unit (GRU) instead of LSTM, which according to [87] is more efficient for implementation on smartphones. The input to the deep architecture is the Fast Fourier Transform (FFT) of the input signals along each axis. The architecture learns non-linear local interactions in frequency domain. The algorithm achieved an overall accuracy of 95% for low level activity inference also known as Heterogeneous human activity recognition or HHAR. In comparison, the classical algorithms like Random Forest and SVM achieved an overall accuracy of 81% and 76% respectively. The past research in travel mode inference algorithms have identified features useful for travel activity inference in both time and frequency domain. So instead of only using the frequency domain representation of the input signals as in [87] or only using the time domain representation of the input signals as found in [86], we propose to use both the frequency and time domain input representations. Similar to [87], our proposed architecture combines CNN with RNN. We chose to use LSTMs instead of GRUs.

The figure 3-2 shows the proposed framework for the travel activity inference engine. In the proposed framework, the smartphone application passively logs the sensor data discussed in section 3.1. The deep travel activity inference algorithm developed in this thesis will be deployed to the smartphone. The accelerometer, magnetometer, gyroscope and barometer data collected on the smartphone is fed through the deep network and the output of the softmax layer - the probability distribution over the travel activities, is concatenated with the GPS, WiFi and other data logged on the smartphone and uploaded to the server. The travel activity inference algorithm running on the smartphone classifies the travel activities into different classes, like walk, bicycle, stationary, train, etc. On the server side, the feature vector transferred by the smartphone will be augmented with features based on external data sources and the personal history of the individual. A CNN based network similar to [86] will be trained on features available at the server side.

#### 3.2.5 Travel Activity Inference Architecture for Smartphone

The computing capabilities of the smartphones have increased significantly in recent years and they continue to grow. Nowadays, the smartphones are equipped with Graphics Processing Unit (GPU). The battery capacity also have more than doubled since the first smartphones were launched a decade ago. With this growing trend in mind, deep learning libraries like Tensorflow [5], MxNet [19] released lite versions of deep learning software for smartphones. We propose a deep learning algorithm for performing travel activity inference on smartphone.

The figure 3-3 depicts the deep learning architecture we developed for travel activity inference. The algorithm accepts 1, ..., K segments of sensor data. The choice of number of the segments and size of each is a design decision and will be determined



Figure 3-2: The travel activity inference framework.

experimentally. The architecture contains three layers of CNNs that operate directly on the sensor inputs. The max pooling layer ensures invariance to the translation of inputs due to rotation of the smartphone. The raw measurements from each sensor axis are transformed into frequency domain using FFT. The magnitude and phase of the FFT output along each axis is stacked into a 2D tensor and passed to a stack of three CNN layers. The local feature representations of the time and frequency domain are then concatenated with barometer measurements. The concatenated tensor is passed through another three layers of CNN to capture the interactions between feature representations learnt from both the time and frequency domains. The output of the last CNN layer is then passed through dimensionality reduction layers. The output of the dimensionality reduction layers, is then passed through two layers of LSTM to learn the sequential feature representations. The LSTMs contain 512 units. Finally, K LSTM outputs averaged and passed to the output layer. We minimize the softmax cross entropy loss using Adams optimizer. All the weights of the model are regularized with L2 loss. Let's refer to this algorithm as TF-CLSTM.

### 3.3 Summary

We presented a deep learning architecture for travel activity inference algorithm on smartphones. The deep learning algorithm learns feature representations from the raw data. These feature representations are uploaded to the server instead of the raw data. This reduces the size of the data uploaded to the server, consequently, reducing the costs incurred due to data transfer. The research areas that intend to use the smartphone applications for collecting daily human routine data face challenges due to the non participation. One of the main causes of non-participation is the intrusiveness of such applications is cost to the end user in terms of data upload rates and battery consumption. The proposed algorithm is fully automated, it reduces the amount of data uploaded to the server. As a result, the drop out rates in the travel activity studies will reduce. For applications like TRIPOD discussed in chapter 1, the validation of the travel activities can be performed in real-time on the smartphone



Figure 3-3: Time-Frequency based deep architecture for travel activity inference. The architecture combines CNN with LSTM.

itself. As a result, the user can be informed of the progress of the travel task accepted by them.

.

# Chapter 4

# Online supervised machine learning algorithm for travel activity inference.

In this chapter we describe the baseline model that we developed to empirically compare the performance of the deep learning algorithm presented in chapter . In the baseline model, we describe the procedure for rotating the accelerometer readings which are affected by the change in orientation of the smartphone. The procedure described here is nowadays available in android and iOS Software Development Kit (SDK).

### 4.1 Baseline Model

#### 4.1.1 Data Preprocessing

The data collected from different sources contain noise in it so we apply different filters to the data from different sources to denoise the data. A low-pass filter was used to denoise data collected from IMU sensors. In case of GPS data, the application reports estimated accuracy of the position estimate. We filter out the GPS points that have very low accuracies. The data collected from smartphones usually have gaps in them. For example, due to various sources of errors in GPS described in the section 3.1 it is difficult to obtain GPS data continuously resulting in missing data in GPS readings. Software issues sometimes lead to missing data in measurements from other sensors. To address these issues we apply linear interpolations and resample the data.

#### **Gravity Removal**

The accelerometer, gyroscope and magnetometer readings are collected at 25 Hz sampling rate. The strap-down tri-axial accelerometer sensor installed in the smartphone records the acceleration readings in smartphone reference coordinate system depicted in figure 4-1. The smartphone reference coordinate system is referred to as body reference frame in rest of this document. Since the readings are recorded in the body reference system, the direction of the vector of acceleration due to gravity will depend on the orientation of the smartphone. During data collection the users are not required to carry the smartphone in any fixed position, so the accelerometer readings collected by data collection application contain gravitational acceleration distributed among the three axis readings.



Figure 4-1: Smartphone reference coordinate system. [1]

In the first step, we estimate the linear acceleration by reorienting the accelerometer readings to the North East Up reference system, hereafter referred to as the Earth's frame of reference. [50, 20, 84] details the algorithm for calculating the linear acceleration. The Earth's frame of reference is depicted in figure 4-2. The x-axis points roughly towards easts from the position of the smartphone on the earth's surface, while y-axis is tangential to the location of the smartphone on the surface of earth and points to the magnetic north pole. Z-axis is orthogonal to X.Y in the vertical up direction.



Figure 4-2: North East Up reference coordinate system. [1]

The magnetometer records the earth's magnetic field measured in microTesla ( $\mu T$ ) along the three axis coordinate system. The magnitude of the magnetic field varies by geographic location. The World Magnetic Model (WMM-2010) is used to convert magnetic field measurements at a given location to an angle from the magnetic north. Since the device is free to rotate in 3 dimensions, the magnetic field is measured in three dimensions. The tri-axis magnetometer readings provide magnetic field measurements along three axes in the body frame of reference. Let's denote magnetometer readings by  $\vec{m} = \{m_x, m_y, m_z\}$ . The vector of magnetic field  $\vec{m}$  can be used to determine the azimuth angle from the magnetic north. The azimuth with magnetic north provides a reference to calculate the rotation to reorient the vectors from the body reference frame to the earth's reference frame. There are infinite possibilities of the rotation of the X and Z axes around the axis parallel to the magnetic north. To obtain the estimate of the rotation angle to reorient the vectors from the body reference frame to the earth's reference frame along the X and Z axes we can use the information about gravity from the accelerometer readings.

Let  $\overrightarrow{a} = \{a_x, a_y, a_z\}$  be the vector of accelerometer readings along X, Y and Z axes. Consider the scenario where the smartphone is stationary and the body reference frame of the smartphone is aligned with the earth's reference frame. In this scenario, the accelerometer reports acceleration due to gravity along Z-axis while the acceleration along X and Y axes are 0, i.e.  $\overrightarrow{a} = [0, 0, g]$ , where  $g = 9.815 \, m/s^2$  is the acceleration due to gravity. The rotation of the body in the earth's reference frame will result in the distribution of the gravitational acceleration along the three axes. This information can be used to calculate the orientation of the Y-axis aligned smartphone in the earth's reference frame.

The rotation matrix is obtained in following steps. First, calculate the inverse of the cross product of the magnetometer  $\overrightarrow{m}$  and accelerometer  $\overrightarrow{a}$ .

$$\vec{h} = \vec{m} \times \vec{a}$$

$$[m_u a_z - m_z a_u, m_z a_x - m_x a_z, m_x a_u - m_u a_x]$$

$$(4.1)$$

$$\overrightarrow{h}^{-1} = \left[\frac{h_x}{||\overrightarrow{h}||} \frac{h_y}{||\overrightarrow{h}||} \frac{h_z}{||\overrightarrow{h}||}\right]$$
(4.2)

where  $||\overrightarrow{h}||$  is the norm of vector  $\overrightarrow{h}$ .

If the norm of the  $\overrightarrow{h}$  is less than 0.1 then it indicates that the device is in free fall alternatively,  $\overrightarrow{a} = [0, 0, 0]$  or the device is close to the north pole, i.e,  $\overrightarrow{m} = [0, 0, 0]$ .

Second, we calculate the cross product of inverse of the accelerometer vector  $\overrightarrow{a}^{-1}$ and  $\overrightarrow{h}^{-1}$ .

$$\overrightarrow{a}^{-1} = \left[\frac{a_x}{||\overrightarrow{a}||} \frac{a_y}{||\overrightarrow{a}||} \frac{a_z}{||\overrightarrow{a}||}\right]$$
(4.3)

where  $||\vec{a}||$  is the norm of vector  $\vec{a}$ .

$$j = [j_{x}j_{y}j_{z}]$$

$$= \overrightarrow{a}^{-1} \times \overrightarrow{h}^{-1}$$

$$= [\overrightarrow{a}_{y}^{-1} \cdot \overrightarrow{h}_{z}^{-1} - \overrightarrow{a}_{z}^{-1}\overrightarrow{h}_{y}^{-1}, \overrightarrow{a}_{z}^{-1}\overrightarrow{h}_{x}^{-1} - \overrightarrow{a}_{x}^{-1}\overrightarrow{h}_{z}^{-1}, \overrightarrow{a}_{x}^{-1}\overrightarrow{h}_{y}^{-1} - \overrightarrow{a}_{y}^{-1}\overrightarrow{h}_{x}^{-1}]$$

$$(4.4)$$

The rotation matrix is then given by

$$R_{MA} = \begin{bmatrix} h_x^{-1} & h_y^{-1} & h_z^{-1} \\ j_x & j_y & j_z \\ a_x^{-1} & a_y^{-1} & a_z^{-1} \end{bmatrix}$$
(4.5)

Next, we convert the rotation matrix to the rotation vector in Euler representation,

$$\vec{e}_M A = [e_x, e_y, e_z]$$

$$= [tan^{-1}(\frac{h_y^{-1}}{j_y}), sin^{-1}(-a_y^{-1}), tan^{-1}(\frac{-a^{-1}}{a_z^{-1}})]$$
(4.6)

The rotation vector calculated using the accelerometer and magnetometer has multiple sources of error. The accelerometer records horizontal and lateral acceleration as the smartphone device is moved. The rotation vector calculation used the acceleration induced by the earth's gravitational field to determine the Y and Z-axis (pitch and roll) orientation of the device. When the device moves, the acceleration values no longer record only the gravitational acceleration resulting in error in determining the pitch and roll of the smartphone device. The magnetometer readings are also noisy, affected by local magnetic flux and distortions due to the ferromagnetic elements in structures near the smartphone. Gyroscope readings can be used as reference to correct the errors in the orientation estimated from accelerometer and magnetometer. The gyroscope on the smartphones record the angular velocity in radians per second along the three axes in body frame of reference. Let  $\vec{\omega} = [\omega_x, \omega_y, \omega_z]$  denote the gyroscope readings. Integrating the angular velocity obtained from gyroscope with respect to time gives the rotation of the smartphone from the orientation in previous time step. Since the initial orientation of the smartphone in the world reference frame is required to calculate the new orientation, we will use the first estimate obtained from the fusion of the accelerometer and magnetometer sensors discussed above as the initial orientation. We first normalize the angular velocity observations as follows,

$$\overrightarrow{\omega}^{-1} = \begin{bmatrix} \underline{\omega_x} & \underline{\omega_y} & \underline{\omega_z} \\ \|\overrightarrow{\omega}\| & \|\overrightarrow{\omega}\| & \|\overrightarrow{\omega}\| \end{bmatrix}$$
(4.7)

where  $||\vec{\omega}||$  is the norm of vector  $\vec{\omega}$ .

The angular velocity is integrated over elapsed time, say  $\Delta t$ , since last observation,

$$\Delta t = t_{current} - t_{previous}$$

where  $t_{current}$  is the timestamp of the current accelerometer observation and  $t_{previous}$  is the timestamp of the previous accelerometer observation.

The angle of rotation, say is given by

$$\theta = ||\overrightarrow{\omega}|| \cdot \Delta t$$

Using the angle  $\theta$ , calculate the quaternion representation,  $\overrightarrow{q}_{\Delta t}$  of the rotation vector,

$$\vec{q}_{\Delta t} = [q_x, q_y, q_z, q_w]$$

$$= [sin(\frac{\theta}{2})\vec{\omega}_x^{-1}, sin(\frac{\theta}{2})\vec{\omega}_y^{-1}, sin(\frac{\theta}{2})\vec{\omega}_z^{-1}, cos(\frac{\theta}{2})]$$

$$(4.8)$$

A rotation matrix is obtained from the rotation vector  $\overrightarrow{q}_{\Delta t}$ ,

$$R_{q} = \begin{bmatrix} 1 - 2q_{y}^{2} - 2q_{z}^{2} & 2q_{x}q_{y} - 2q_{z}q_{w} & 2q_{x}q_{z} - 2q_{y}q_{w} \\ 2q_{x}q_{y} - 2q_{z}q_{w} & 1 - 2q_{x}^{2} - 2q_{z}^{2} & 2q_{y}q_{z} - 2q_{x}q_{w} \\ 2q_{x}q_{z} - 2q_{y}q_{w} & 2q_{y}q_{z} - 2q_{x}q_{w} & 1 - 2q_{x}^{2} - 2q_{y}^{2} \end{bmatrix}$$
(4.9)

Once we have obtained the rotation matrix for current time step, we apply it to rotation obtained in previous step to get cumulative rotation from the initial state. Convert the obtained rotation matrix to Euler representation so that we can fuse it with the Euler representation obtained from accelerometer and magnetometer sensors.

$$\vec{e}_{q} = [e_{x}, e_{y}, e_{z}]$$

$$= [tan^{-1}(\frac{R_{q}(1,2)}{R_{q}(2,3)}), sin^{-1}(-R_{q}(3,2)), tan^{-1}(-(\frac{R_{q}(3,1)}{R_{q}(3,3)}))]$$
(4.10)

The rotation matrix obtained using gyroscope is erroneous due to multiple reasons. First, the gyroscope has a drift which is amplified by the integration operation. Second, the gyroscopes available in the smartphones are of poor quality and have random noise. To remove the random noise the gyroscope readings are filtered using a low pass filter. To address the problem caused by the drift in the orientation calculated from gyroscope, we fuse it with the orientation obtained from combination of accelerometer and magnetometer. The drift in the gyroscope accumulates over time, so we can design a filter that utilizes the short-term estimates of the orientation from gyroscope and long-term estimates from fusion of accelerometer and magnetometer. We then use exponential smoothing, which is effective even at lower frequencies at which the FMS app collects the data, computationally efficient, and widely used by the major OEM software providers for smartphones. The fusion of orientation, say,  $\vec{e}$  is given by

$$\overrightarrow{e} = \alpha \overrightarrow{e}_q + (1 - \alpha) \overrightarrow{e}_{MA} \tag{4.11}$$

The value of  $\alpha$  was fixed to 0.95.

Next, convert the orientation  $\overrightarrow{e}$  to the rotation matrix. The rotation around x axis is given by

$$R_{x} = \begin{bmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \cos(e_{y}) & \sin(e_{y}) \\ 0 & -\sin(e_{y}) & \cos(e_{y}) \end{bmatrix}$$
(4.12)

The rotation around the y axis is given by

$$R_{x} = \begin{bmatrix} \cos(e_{z}) & 0 & \sin(e_{z}) \\ 0 & 1 & 0 \\ -\sin(e_{z}) & 0 & \cos(e_{z}) \end{bmatrix}$$
(4.13)

The rotation around the z axis is given by

$$R_{x} = \begin{bmatrix} \cos(e_{x}) & \sin(e_{y}) & 0\\ \sin(e_{x}) & \cos(e_{x}) & 0\\ 0 & 0 & 1 \end{bmatrix}$$
(4.14)

The final rotation matrix is

$$R = R_z \times R_x \times R_y \tag{4.15}$$

To obtain the linear acceleration,  $(\overrightarrow{a}_l)$ , transform the acceleration vector to the Earth's frame of reference

$$\overrightarrow{a}_l = R \times \overrightarrow{a}_l$$

Finally, remove the acceleration induced by gravity from  $\overrightarrow{a}_l$ ,

$$\overrightarrow{a}_l = [a_x, a_y, (a_z) - g] \tag{4.16}$$

#### Segmentation

As was noted in section 2.1.1, segmentation of the data has effect on the accuracy of the final classification of travel modes. Similar to the segmentation approach of [92, 49], we used a segmentation algorithm that uses on both the accelerometer and GPS data.

Segmentation of Acceleration data We first use the linear acceleration estimated in equation 4.16 to segment the input stream of data. The method is based on identifying the change points in linear acceleration induced by the changes in low

level activities of the smartphone user. A smartphone user performs several activities which are sometimes nested like playing games or interacting with the smartphone while traveling on the bus or waiting at the subway station. Other such nested activities include walking in a shopping mall. Each such interaction with the smartphone causes a change in the distribution of the acceleration data. We employ an online bayesian change point detection method proposed by [7], to identify the inflection points in the acceleration signal that resulted from changes in user activity. The change point detection methods usually assume a certain distribution for the observed data belonging to same segment and the change point occurs when this distribution changes. We use this information to partition the input stream of data, let's denote it by  $x_1, x_2, x_t, x_T$ , where t is the time index and  $x_t$  is the norm of  $\overrightarrow{a}_l$ , into segments  $s_n \forall n = 1, ...$  corresponding to homogeneous travel activity types. We assume that the data stream  $x_t$  in segment  $s_n$  corresponding to a travel activity type is I.I.D. We are interested in estimating the posterior distribution over the run length, say  $r_t$ , of the given data  $x_t^r$  in current observed set. The estimation of the posterior distribution of the run length of the segment conditioned on the data observed so far requires estimation of the joint distribution over the data and the run length. Using the Bayes theorem, we have,

$$p(r_t x_{(1:t)}) = \frac{p(r_t, x_{(1:t)})}{p(x_{(1:t)})}$$
(4.17)

The joint distribution is given by,

$$p(r_t, x_{(1:t)}) = \sum_{r_{t-1}} p(r_t, rt - 1, x_{1:t})$$
  
=  $\sum_{r_{t-1}} p(x_t, r_t | r_{t-1}, x_t^r) p(r_{t-1}, x_{1:t-1})$   
=  $\sum_{p} (r_t | r_{t-1}) p(x_t | r_t, r_{t-1}, x_t^r) p(r_{t-1}, x_{1:t-1})$  (4.18)

The prior over run length  $p(r_t|r_{(t-1)})$  in equation 4.18 models the prior belief of the modeler about the length of the segment. [7] proposed a discrete distribution for prior. We assume that the probability distribution of the run length of the segment is described by the exponential distribution  $Exp(\lambda)$ , where  $\lambda$  is the parameter of the exponential distribution, then the hazard function gives the probability that a particular event occurs. The hazard function  $H(r_t)$  gives the probability of the current run  $r_t$  succumbing to the event that a change in travel activity type occurred at time instance t + t. In our case, we are interested in two events, a) the run length of the segment increases, i.e., the new observation  $x_t$  belongs to the same segment  $s_n$  as the observation  $x_{(t-1)}$  observed at a previous time instant t-1 in the sequence, b) change point occurs, i.e., the new observation  $x_t$  observed at time instance t belongs to the new segment  $s_{(n+1)} \neq s_n$ , where  $s_n$  is the segment to which the observation  $x_{(t-1)}$ seen at time t-1 belonged. The hazard function for the two events is a constant  $H(r_t) = \frac{1}{\gamma}$  under the assumption of exponential distribution of the run length of the segment. The prior probability over the run length of the current activity segment is then given by,

$$p(r_t|r_{t-1}) = \begin{cases} 1 - H(r_t) & r_t = r_t + 1 \\ H(r_t) & r_t = 0 \\ 0 & otherwise \end{cases}$$
(4.19)

We assume that the data  $x_t$  is distributed normally, i.e.,  $x_t \sim N(\mu, \gamma)$ , where  $\mu$  is the mean and  $\lambda = \sigma^{-2}$  is the inverse variance, are the parameters  $\eta$  of the distribution. The parameters  $\mu$  and  $\lambda$  are unknown and are I.I.D across the segments. We let  $\mu \sim N(m_0, (K_0)^{-1})$  and  $G(\alpha_0, \beta_0)$ . The normal gamma distribution is a conjugate pair, hence, posterior over the parameters can be obtained analytically. The likelihood for the data,  $x_t$  is as follows,

$$p(x_t|\mu,\lambda) = (\frac{1}{(2\pi)^{\frac{n}{2}}})\lambda^{\frac{n}{2}}exp(-(\frac{\lambda}{2})\sum_{i=1}^n (x_i-\mu)^2)$$
(4.20)

The conjugate prior normal gamma is then written as

$$NG(\mu, \lambda | m_0, K_0, \alpha_0, \beta_0) = \mathcal{N}(\mu | m_0, (K_0 \lambda)^{-1}) G(\lambda | \alpha_0, \beta_0)$$
  
=  $\frac{\beta_0^{\alpha_0}}{\Gamma(\alpha_0)} (\frac{K_0}{2\pi})^{\frac{1}{2}} \lambda^{\alpha_0 - (\frac{1}{2})} exp^{-(\frac{\lambda}{2})[K_0(\mu - m_0)^2 + 2\beta_0]}$  (4.21)

The posterior distribution over the parameters  $\eta$  is then given by,

$$p(\mu, \lambda | x_t) \propto NG(\mu, \lambda | m_0, K_0, \alpha_0, \beta_0) p(x_t | \mu, \lambda)$$
  
=  $NG(\mu, \lambda | m_t, K_t, \alpha_t, \beta_t)$  (4.22)

where,

$$m_{t} = \frac{K_{0}m_{0} + t\bar{x}}{(K_{0} + t)}$$

$$K_{t} = K_{0} + t$$

$$\alpha_{t} = \alpha_{0} + \frac{t}{2}$$

$$\beta_{t} = \beta_{0} + \frac{1}{2}\sum_{i=1}^{\infty} n(x_{i} - \bar{x})^{2} + \frac{K_{0}t(\bar{x} - m_{0})^{2}}{2(K_{0} + t)}$$

Putting it all together, the predictive distribution of the new observation is given by,

$$p(x_t|r_t, r_{t-1}, x_t^r) = p(x_t|x_t^r)$$
(4.23)

 $r_t$  and  $r_{t-1}$  indicates that either the run length is growing or that a change point has occurred. If the change point has occurred then the predictive distribution will depend on the current observation only, i.e it will depend on only  $\eta_t^r$ . While if the run length is growing then the predictive distribution will depend on the observations in current run after the last change point, i.e., it will depend on  $\eta_{t-1}^r$ . In either case, the above equation 4.23 holds true. So the predictive distribution is now becomes,

$$p(x_t | x_t^r) = t_{2\alpha_t}(x_t | m_t, \frac{\beta_t K_t + 1}{\alpha_t K_t})$$
(4.24)

The predictive distribution thus takes a form of the student's-t distribution. The

parameters  $\eta_t$  of the student's-t distribution were estimated from the data observed until previous observation.

Segmentation of GPS data As we observed in section 2.1.1, using only accelerometer data for identifying change points between travel activities and stops will potentially generate false positives due to the low level travel activities at stops. So we now describe the method for the segmentation of the GPS data. We employ the method same change point detection method to speed signals obtained from the GPS data. If the product of the posterior probability calculated from each of speed signal and the acceleration signal is higher than a threshold then we break the previous segment and create a new segment.

#### 4.1.2 Feature Representation

Once we have identified the segments from the segmentation algorithm we transform the raw data with segments to meaningful feature representations which can be used to train the travel activity inference algorithm. We identified the features used in relevant work. The features identified are listed in table 4.1. We then performed feature selection to select significant features from those listed in table 4.1. Similar to [59], we used correlation based feature selection (CFS) for feature selection. We excluded discrete features from feature selection analysis. CFS selects features that are highly correlated with the class variable yet uncorrelated with each other [35]. The features selected by the CFS algorithm are listed in table 4.2.

#### 4.1.3 Classification Algorithm: IVM

As discussed in chapter 2, supervised algorithms have been widely used for travel activity inference. For out baseline model we use the Import Vector Machines (IVM) proposed by [94]. IVMs probabilistic classification method based on Kernel Logistic Regression (KLR). IVMs provide the probability distribution over the class variables. For input variables  $x_i \forall i = 1, ..., N$  and class variable  $y_i \in 0, 1$ , the KLR cross-entropy

Source	Features				
	Average speed, median speed,				
	minimum speed, variance of speed,				
	maximum speed, average heading change,				
GPS					
	5th, 50th, and 95th percentile of speed,				
	total distance traveled within segment,				
	skewness, kurtosis, average accuracy of readings.				
Accelerometer	Average, median, minimum,				
	maximum, coefficient of variation,				
	energy, and sum of FFT(Fast Fourier Transform) coefficients				
	between 5 intervals,				
	top 4 frequencies,				
	95th percentile,				
	top three accelerations within segment,				
	skewness, kurtosis.				
	Average, median, minimum,				
	maximum, variation,				
Magnetometer	energy, and sum of FFT(Fast Fourier Transform) coefficients				
	between 5 intervals,				
	top 4 frequencies.				
	Average, median, minimum,				
Gyroscopo	maximum, variation,				
Gyroscope	energy, and sum of FFT(Fast Fourier Transform) coefficients				
	between 5 intervals, top 4 frequencies.				
Barometer	Average, median, minimum, maximum, variation, inter-quartile range.				
Segment Time	Segment Duration, departure hour of day,				
	arrival hour of day, day of week.				
History	Number of validated stops within 100 meter,				
	number of deleted stops within 100 meter.				
GTFS	Minimum distance from nearest bus stop at the start of segment,				
	minimum distance from nearest bus stop at the end of segment,				
	minimum distance from nearest train station at the start of segment,				
	minimum distance from nearest train station at the end of segment,				
	maximum route matching score with feasible bus routes,				
	maximum route matching score with feasible train routes				

Table 4.1: Features identified based on relevant work for use in baseline travel mode inference algorithm.

Source	Features				
GPS	Average speed, median speed,				
	minimum speed, variance of speed,				
	maximum speed, average heading change,				
	5th, and 95th percentile of speed,				
	total distance traveled within segment,				
	skewness, kurtosis.				
Accelerometer	Average, median, minimum,				
	maximum, coefficient of variation,				
	energy, and sum of FFT(Fast Fourier Transform) coefficients				
	between 5 intervals,				
	95th percentile,				
	skewness, kurtosis.				
	Average, median, minimum,				
Magnetemeter	maximum, variation,				
	energy, and sum of FFT(Fast Fourier Transform) coefficients				
	between 5 intervals,				
	Average, median, minimum,				
Gyroscope	maximum, variation,				
Gyroscope	energy, and sum of FFT(Fast Fourier Transform) coefficients				
	between 5 intervals.				
Barometer	Average, median, minimum, maximum, variation.				
Segment Time	Segment Duration, departure hour of day,				
	arrival hour of day, day of week.				
History	Number of validated stops within 100 meter,				
	number of deleted stops within 100 meter.				
GTFS	Minimum distance from nearest bus stop at the start of segment,				
	minimum distance from nearest bus stop at the end of segment,				
	minimum distance from nearest train station at the start of segment,				
	minimum distance from nearest train station at the end of segment,				
	maximum route matching score with feasible bus routes,				
	maximum route matching score with feasible train routes				

Table 4.2: Features selected using CFS algorithm for use in baseline travel mode inference algorithm.

loss function is given by

$$H = -\sum_{i=1}^{N} [y_i f(x_i) - \ln(1 + exp(f(x_i)))] + \frac{\lambda}{2} ||f||_{\mathcal{H}_K}^2$$
(4.25)

where, f = b + h,  $h \in \mathcal{H}_K$ ,  $b \in R \mathcal{H}_K$  is a Reproducing Kernel Hilbert Space(RKHS) generated by kernel K. Then by representer theorem, the equation 4.25 is ,

$$H = \overrightarrow{-y}^T (K_a \overrightarrow{a}) + \overrightarrow{1}^T ln(1 + exp(K_a, \overrightarrow{a})) + \frac{\lambda}{2} \overrightarrow{a}^T K_q \overrightarrow{a}$$
(4.26)

where  $\overrightarrow{a} = (a_1, ..., a_N)^T$ ; the regressor matrix  $K_a = [K(x_i, x_j)]_{N \times N}$ ; and the regularization matrix  $K_q = K_a$ . Now set the derivative of the loss function with respect to  $\overrightarrow{a}$  equal to 0. Using Newton-Raphson method to iteratively solve the score equation. It can be shown that the Newton-Raphson step is a weighted least squares step:

$$\overrightarrow{a}^{(k)} = (K_a^T W K_a + \lambda K_q)^{-1} K_a^T W \overrightarrow{z}$$
(4.27)

where  $\overrightarrow{a}^k$  is the value of  $\overrightarrow{a}$  in the  $k^{th}$  step,  $\overrightarrow{z} = (K_a \overrightarrow{a}^{(k-1)} + W^{-1}(\overrightarrow{y} - \overrightarrow{p}))$ . The weight matrix  $W = diag[p(x_i)(1 - p(x_i))]_{N \times N}$ . Similar to support vectors in SVM, IVM algorithm builds a sparse representation of the input data. Let S be the subset of training data, also known as import points. The procedure to identify the subset S from training data is

- 1. Let  $S = \emptyset, R = \{x_1, x_2, ..., x_N\}, k = 1$
- 2. For each  $x_l \in R$ , correspondingly augment  $K_a$  with a column, and  $K_q$  with a column and a row.

$$f_l(x) = \sum_{x_j \in S \cup \{x_l\}} a_j K(x, x_j)$$

Update  $\overrightarrow{a}$  according to equation 4.27. Use the updated value of  $\overrightarrow{a}$  to calculate the loss:

$$H = \overrightarrow{-y}^{T} (K_{a}^{l} \overrightarrow{a}^{l}) + \overrightarrow{1}^{T} ln(1 + exp(K_{a}^{l}, \overrightarrow{a}^{l})) + \frac{\lambda}{2} \overrightarrow{a}^{l} K_{q}^{l} \overrightarrow{a}^{l}$$
(4.28)

where  $K_a^l = [K(x_i, x_j)]_{N \times (q+1)}, x_i \in \{x_1, x_2, ..., x_N\}, x_j \in S \cup \{x_l\}; K_q^l = [K(x_j, x_l)]_{(q+1) \times (q+1)}, x_j, x_l \in S \cup \{x_l\}; q = |S|.$ 

3. Append the new data point  $x_{l^*}$  which minimizes the loss to the subset S:

$$x_{l^*} = argmin_{x_l \in R} H(x_l)$$

Let  $S = S \cup \{x_{l^*}\}, R = R$  $\{x_{l^*}\}, H_k = H(x_{l^*}), k = k + 1$ 

4. Repeat steps 2 and 3 until  $H_k$  converges.

The value of the regularization parameter  $\lambda$  needs to be provided to the algorithm. A validation dataset is used to select the optimal value for  $\lambda$ . The  $\lambda$  is chosen such that it minimizes the classification error on validation set.

The training procedure for IVM is inherently is incremental. The import points subset is built incrementally iterating over the entire data set until the loss function is minimized. The pretrained algorithm can be adapted easily for new labeled observations. IVM can be updated with new labeled instance, say  $x^*$ , by adding this new label to the set R in step 1 of the training procedure. Now execute the rest of the training procedure for the new instance. If the new instance is useful to the algorithm then it will be added to the import points subset S. This property of online learning is suitable to our application. Inference in IVM is similar to inference in the Kernel Logistic regression method. The class of the new instance in multi-class case is given by

$$\hat{y^*} = \operatorname*{argmax}_{1,\dots,K} p(y^*_k | x^*) = \frac{e^f(x^*)}{1 + e^f(x^*)}$$
(4.29)

The multi-class implementation of the algorithm was described in [94].

# 4.2 Summary

In this chapter we described the preprocessing steps for raw data. In particular, we described the method for correcting the orientation of the accelerometer data. As was noted in chapter 2, the travel activity inference literature has reported that the choice of raw data segmentation strategies have consequences for the overall classification accuracy of the algorithms. A new method for segmenting the raw data was described followed by features used in the baseline model and the classification algorithm. The IVM algorithm for classification was described. The online nature of the algorithm makes it suitable for adapting the algorithm to personal preferences of the traveler over time.

.

64

# Chapter 5

# Experiments

In this chapter we describe the experiments performed for calibrating the training algorithms. Later in the chapter an empirical comparison of the proposed method with the baseline method is presented. The next section introduces the experimental setup.

### 5.1 Experimental Setup

#### 5.1.1 Data

The dataset used in these experiments contains raw data collected from smartphones, which were carried by researchers that were performing curated trips. This dataset contains the travel activities tagged by the users while they were undertaking the trips. The dataset is rich in terms of the number of sensors used and the frequency of sampling from those sensors. We developed a custom ground truth logging version of the FMS application to collect high frequency, labeled data from the smartphones. A screenshot of the home screen of the custom FMS application is shown in figure 5-1. The application continuously logs 25 Hz of accelerometer, gyroscope and magnetometer data, 1 Hz of barometer data and between 0.025 Hz and 1 Hz of GPS data. It also logs the visible Wi-Fi networks and GSM cell towers to the smartphone every 3 minutes. The users participating in the data collection study carried an android and

an iPhone with them. We used the different models of smartphone like the Google Pixel, iPhone 6S, Samsung S5 to collect the data. The users used the toggle buttons on the home screen of the custom FMS application to record the start and end of the trip with particular travel mode. The application also included an option to record the start and end of the stop. In the dataset preparation step we truncated the stop segments to half hour durations. The 8 users collected the data over a period of about two weeks each. After preprocessing the data, we have nearly 1300 hours of data for 5 travel activity types and the stop activities. We used this dataset to train the deep learning algorithm. Apart from logging the trips in FMS application, the users carried paper diaries to record their daily travel routine. In all the experiments the dataset was split into 60% training set, 20% validation set and 20% test set. The input was standardized and denoised.



Figure 5-1: Home screen of the customized FMS application for collecting ground truth data.

#### 5.1.2 Training Configuration for Deep Learning Algorithm

The raw input data was segmented in windows of 10 second sizes. For sequential training of LSTM four different sequence sizes of 5, 10, 15 and 20 were chosen. The



Figure 5-2: The training loss in TF-CLSTM algorithm per epoch.

parameters of the convolution layers were initialized using Xavier's normal initialization [29]. The LSTM layers were initialized from uniform distribution between -0.02 and 0.02. The learning rate parameter  $\epsilon$  of the adam optimizer was set to 1e-4,  $\beta_1$  parameter value to 0.6 and  $\beta_2$  parameter value to 0.9. Every layer was followed by batch normalization layer for correcting internal covariate shift. The convolution layers were also followed by max pooling layers to learn translation invariant representations of the input data. Batch size was set to 64 instances. The complete configuration is shown in table ??. The figure 5-2 shows the loss per epoch during training. There is a steep improvement in training upto 52 epochs. The improvement plateaued after about 62 epochs so the learning process was stopped after 79 epochs. The validation loss is shown in figure 5-3. The accuracy on validation set is shown in figure 5-4. The accuracy on the validation set increased rapidly in early epochs then it plateaued. The final overall accuracy on the validation set was 97.4%.

#### 5.1.3 Training Configuration for Baseline Algorithm

A Gaussian kernel was used for the IVM algorithm. For the segmentation algorithm, any segments smaller than 30 seconds were discarded. The threshold for the proba-



Figure 5-3: The validation loss in TF-CLSTM algorithm per epoch.



Figure 5-4: Accuracy per epoch of TF-CLSTM on the validation set during training.

bility to accept change of segmentation was set to 0.5. The change point detection has a free parameter  $\lambda$  of prior run length. To test sensitivity of the model we varied the value of this parameter from 500 seconds to 5500 seconds. The results of the sensitivity analysis are shown in figure 5-5. The best performance was achieved at near 2700 seconds. We fixed  $\lambda$  to 2700 seconds for rest of the experiments.

#### 5.1.4 Evaluation Criteria

The algorithms are evaluated based on the accuracy, precision and recall measures. Accuracy is the ratio of the total instances that were correctly classified with the total instances tested. For a given class, precision is the ratio of all the positive examples that were correctly classified with the total number of instances that were classified



Figure 5-5: Sensitivity analysis for effect of choice of  $\lambda$ , the parameter of the prior distribution over the run length. The graph compares values of  $\lambda$  on x-axis against the validation accuracy on y-axis.

into the given class. Recall is the measure of the instances that were correctly retrieved from the total relevant instances for a given class.

#### 5.1.5 Comparison

The comparison of the deep learning algorithm (TF-CLSTM) with the IVM algorithm was performed along three dimensions. TF-CLSTM was trained using only IMU data and barometer. The features calculated for IVM algorithm used IMU data as well, additionally, they also used GPS data. The figure 5-6 shows the comparison of the accuracies achieved by the two algorithms on the test datasets. The overall average accuracy of TF-CLSTM was 95.8%. The algorithm achieved best accuracy for walk travel activity at 98.3% while the lowest accuracy was for train travel activity at 92.1%. The IVM algorithm an overall average accuracy of 89.1% The highest accuracy was 93.7% for stops and lowest was at 81.4% for vehicle travel activity. The overall average precision was also higher for TF-CLSTM while it was only 85.92% for IVM. Similarly the overall average recall was 97.48% for TF-CLSTM and 86.86% for IVM. Both the algorithms had difficulty classifying the vehicular travel activity and

Layer Name	Kernel Size	# Kernels	Strides	# Hidden Units
IMU Conv 1	1,3,2	32	$1,\!3,\!1$	192
IMU Conv 2	1,3,2	32	1,2,1	192
IMU Conv 3	1,2,2	32	1, 1, 1	128
FFT Conv 1	1,2,3	32	$1,\!1,\!3$	192
FFT Conv 2	1,1,3	32	$1, \overline{1, 3}$	96
FFT Conv 3	1,1,3	32	$1,\!1,\!3$	96
Conv Layer 1	1,8	32	1,1	256
Conv Layer 2	1,6	32	1,1	192
Conv Layer 3	1,4	32	1,1	128
Dense Layer 1	-	-	-	1024
Dense Layer 2	-	-	-	512
LSTM Layer 1	-	-	-	512
LSTM Layer 2	-	-	-	512

train travel activity. Note that the classes car, motorcycle and bus were merged to create vehicular travel activity. The classes were merged to balance the dataset as these classes had fewer instances than the others.

From the comparison of the two approaches, it can be seen that the deep learning algorithm improved the accuracy of the travel activity inference by a large margin. Deep learning algorithm achieved better performance on raw data without orientation correction for accelerometer. This shows that the deep learning algorithm was able to learn the feature representations independent of the orientation of the smartphone.



Figure 5-6: Comparison of classification accuracy of deep learning algorithm with IVM.



Figure 5-7: Comparison of precision measures of deep learning algorithm with IVM.



Figure 5-8: Comparison of recall measures of deep learning algorithm with IVM.
## Chapter 6

# **Conclusion and Discussions**

The research in this thesis was motivated by three main challenges in the travel activity inference algorithms. Advancing the research into travel activity inference is essential to developing tools for understanding the travel behavior of the individuals. The traditional tools for observing individual's travel behavior like paper-based travel surveys, telephonic interviews, etc have shown to be not sufficient to meet the needs of rapidly changing urban dynamics. Also, these traditional methods of data collection suffered from several shorcomings like underreporting of trips and high dropout rates. A significant amount of research effort has been invested in developing tools for automating the data collection methods. The rapid adoption of technologies like smartphones and internet have presented us with huge opportunity to leverage these technological advancements for better understanding the travel habits of the individuals. The smartphone based applications for understanding travel behavior are expected to be significantly convenient as opposed to the traditional methods of travel surveys. Yet, these applications suffer from participation bias [89]. This research asked whether we can enrich the experience of these applications to encourage participation from individuals in the data collection process. The another question was whether we can reduce the initial time required to start a study in new place.

### 6.1 Conclusion

A major proportion of variation in the mobility patterns of large populations is explained by the variation in the daily routine of the individuals over long-term. To record this behavior there is a need to develop intelligent algorithms that can learn and adapt to the changing behavior without requiring user intervention. In order to address this challenge, this research proposed new online learning framework for travel activity inference problems so that the algorithms can continually improve themselves by learning from individual's historical preferences thus reducing burden on end users.

The location based services like journey planning applications are ideal for implementing intervention mechanisms. The intervention mechanisms can be triggered upon observing certain travel behavior.For example, [66] describes an incentive scheme for travelers based on energy savings achieved through their travel choices. If an individual chooses to accept an energy efficient travel option then this individual earns a token. In this scenario, the travel activity inference algorithms validate whether the individual executed the chosen travel option. The smartphone based travel activity inference algorithm developed in this research can monitor the travel behavior of the individual in real-time and inform the individual on new options if they fail to execute the accepted option.

Another challenge addressed by this research is to develop an end to end solution for travel activity inference. The performance of the deep learning algorithm proposed here was found to be better than the classical machine learning algorithm highly adapted for travel activity inference task. The results confirmed that the proposed algorithm learned feature representations from the raw data and those feature representations were immune to the translations introduced by the rotation of the smartphone. The algorithm developed in this research fuses the data collected from different sensors sampling at different frequencies. The IMU data was sampled at 25 Hz while barometer data was sampled at 1 Hz. This algorithm enables straightforward integration of other sensor data that may become available at a later point.

The travel activity inference algorithms suffer significantly from concept-drift problems. The deep learning algorithm proposed in this thesis works primarily on the sensor data. The travel activities inferred from the IMU data are not affected by gradual shift in the travel behavior of the individuals. There are scenarios where the modeler has to take into account that the assumptions about the sources of data may change. In travel activity inference problems one may except the algorithms to be deployed in different regions with different new modes of transportation available to the users. If these modes were not included in the training dataset then the accuracy of the algorithm will drop. In case of deep learning algorithms, deep transfer learning allows for addressing these challenges. Transfer learning allows for adapting the architecture and transferring the knowledge gained on one problem to another problem in similar or related domain. For example, the deep learning algorithm developed in this thesis is trained to classify 5 travel activities. If a new dataset becomes available with more travel activities like jogging, running, or traveling on mono rail then one can reuse the features discovered in higher layers of this model as starting point in new classes of travel activities. This will significantly reduce the time lost in launching studies in new locations.

#### 6.2 Future Work

The ground truth dataset used in this research was collected from a small number of individuals. It is highly likely that the algorithms developed in this research have adapted well to the travel attributes of these individuals. To confirm the robustness of the algorithm, it should be trained and tested with larger data set. The dataset was also found to unbalanced. The deep learning algorithms usually underperform on unbalanced datasets. The results of vehicle and train travel activity inference confirmed that augmenting the dataset with more observations from those two classes will further improve the performance of the proposed algorithm.

There is a trade-off between choosing to execute the inference algorithms on the smartphone or having to upload large amounts of raw data to the server. This research

didn't address the issue of comparing the change in battery consumption due to the moving inference procedures to the smartphone as against uploading the sensor data to the server. Future research should collect data on battery consumption and compare the two options.

Another future research direction would be to evaluate the performance of the algorithm under different sampling regimes. This thesis evaluated the algorithm on a sensor dataset collected using high sampling rates. It may not be always feasible to continuously sample such high frequency data. The future task would be test the robustness of the algorithm for lower sampling rates.

We discussed briefly the issue of sudden or gradual drift in the travel behavior of the individuals . These changes affect the performance of the personalized machine learning algorithms. This thesis research proposed a framework for addressing the issues caused by sudden or gradual drift. There is need to design an experiment for collecting data to validate the framework against such issues. The future work in this area would be to explore the memory networks to handle these issues. They can be implemented on server side and learn online as new data arrives. They will be good candidates for addressing both sudden and gradual drift in travel behavior.

Finally, the increasing availability of data sets related to transportation present an opportunity to incorporate such datasets into the inference algorithms to enhance their effectiveness. For example, the Uber Api, Lyft Api have opened up to the developers to collect obtain such data. These datasets provide information about an individual's travel history. The information can be easily incorporated into travel activity inference algorithms. We briefly discussed ways for incorporating such information in the travel activity inference algorithms. Future studies can consider including these dataset in the development of the new algorithms.

# Bibliography

- [1] Getting raw gyroscope events | apple developer documentation.
- [2] Mit lecture notes 8.867.
- [3] Mobile penetration rate-data.gov.sg, 09 2017.
- [4] Top countries/markets by smartphone penetration and users | newzoo, 06 2018.
- [5] Martín Abadi, Paul Barham, Jianmin Chen, Zhifeng Chen, Andy Davis, Jeffrey Dean, Matthieu Devin, Sanjay Ghemawat, Geoffrey Irving, Michael Isard, et al. Tensorflow: a system for large-scale machine learning. In OSDI, volume 16, pages 265–283, 2016.
- [6] Tamer Abdulazim, Hossam Abdelgawad, Khandker Habib, and Baher Abdulhai. Using smartphones and sensor technologies to automate collection of travel data. *Transportation Research Record: Journal of the Transportation Research Board*, (2383):44–52, 2013.
- [7] Ryan Prescott Adams and David JC MacKay. Bayesian online changepoint detection. arXiv preprint arXiv:0710.3742, 2007.
- [8] Murray Aitken and Carolyn Gauntlett. Patient apps for improved healthcare: from novelty to mainstream. *Parsippany*, NJ: IMS Institute for Healthcare Informatics, 2013.
- [9] Saurabh Amin, Steve Andrews, Saneesh Apte, Jed Arnold, Jeff Ban, Marika Benko, Re M Bayen, Benson Chiou, Christian Claudel, Coralie Claudel, et al. Mobile century using gps mobile phones as traffic sensors: A field experiment. 2008.
- [10] Carlos Lima Azevedo, Ravi Seshadri, Song Gao, Bilge Atasoy, Arun Prakash Akkinepally, Eleni Christofa, Fang Zhao, Jessika Trancik, and Moshe Ben-Akiva. Tripod: Sustainable travel incentives with prediction, optimization, and personalization. Technical report, 2018.
- [11] S Barbeau, Miguel A Labrador, Nevine Labib Georggi, Philip L Winters, and Rafael A Perez. Trac-it: A software architecture supporting simultaneous travel behavior data collection and real-time location-based services for gps-enabled

mobile phones. In Transportation Research Board 88th Annual Meeting, volume 21, 2009.

- [12] Yoshua Bengio. Deep learning of representations: Looking forward. In International Conference on Statistical Language and Speech Processing, pages 1–37. Springer, 2013.
- [13] Wendy Bohte and Kees Maat. Deriving and validating trip purposes and travel modes for multi-day gps-based travel surveys: A large-scale application in the netherlands. *Transportation Research Part C: Emerging Technologies*, 17(3):285– 297, 2009.
- [14] Bernhard E Boser, Isabelle M Guyon, and Vladimir N Vapnik. A training algorithm for optimal margin classifiers. In *Proceedings of the fifth annual workshop* on Computational learning theory, pages 144–152. ACM, 1992.
- [15] John L Bowman and Moshe E Ben-Akiva. Activity-based disaggregate travel demand model system with activity schedules. *Transportation research part a:* policy and practice, 35(1):1–28, 2001.
- [16] Richard Brunauer, Michael Hufnagl, Karl Rehrl, and Andreas Wagner. Motion pattern analysis enabling accurate travel mode detection from gps data only. In Intelligent Transportation Systems-(ITSC), 2013 16th International IEEE Conference on, pages 404-411. IEEE, 2013.
- [17] Young-Ji Byon, Baher Abdulhai, and Amer S Shalaby. Impact of sampling rate of gps-enabled cell phones on mode detection and gis map matching performance. Technical report, 2007.
- [18] Ke-Yu Chen, Rahul C Shah, Jonathan Huang, and Lama Nachman. Mago: Mode of transport inference using the hall-effect magnetic sensor and accelerometer. Proceedings of the ACM on Interactive, Mobile, Wearable and Ubiquitous Technologies, 1(2):8, 2017.
- [19] Tianqi Chen, Mu Li, Yutian Li, Min Lin, Naiyan Wang, Minjie Wang, Tianjun Xiao, Bing Xu, Chiyuan Zhang, and Zheng Zhang. Mxnet: A flexible and efficient machine learning library for heterogeneous distributed systems. arXiv preprint arXiv:1512.01274, 2015.
- [20] Shane Colton and FRC Mentor. The balance filter. Presentation, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, 2007.
- [21] Sina Dabiri and Kevin Heaslip. Inferring transportation modes from gps trajectories using a convolutional neural network. *Transportation research part C: emerging technologies*, 86:360–371, 2018.
- [22] Rahul Deb Das, Nicole Ronald, and Stephan Winter. Clustering based transfer detection with fuzzy activity recognition from smart-phone gps trajectories. In

Intelligent Transportation Systems (ITSC), 2014 IEEE 17th International Conference on, pages 3138–3143. IEEE, 2014.

- [23] Carlos Alvaro de MS Quintella, Leila CV Andrade, and Carlos Alberto V Campos. Detecting the transportation mode for context-aware systems using smartphones. In Intelligent Transportation Systems (ITSC), 2016 IEEE 19th International Conference on, pages 2261–2266. IEEE, 2016.
- [24] R. Debnath, N. Takahide, and H. Takahashi. A decision based one-against-one method for multi-class support vector machine. *Pattern Analysis and Applications*, 7(2):164–175, Jul 2004.
- [25] Geert Draijer, Nelly Kalfs, and Jan Perdok. Global positioning system as data collection method for travel research. *Transportation Research Record: Journal of the Transportation Research Board*, (1719):147–153, 2000.
- [26] Hamid Reza Eftekhari and Mehdi Ghatee. An inference engine for smartphones to preprocess data and detect stationary and transportation modes. *Transportation Research Part C: Emerging Technologies*, 69:313–327, 2016.
- [27] Davide Figo, Pedro C Diniz, Diogo R Ferreira, and João M Cardoso. Preprocessing techniques for context recognition from accelerometer data. *Personal and Ubiquitous Computing*, 14(7):645–662, 2010.
- [28] Ajinkya Ghorpade, Francisco Câmara Pereira, Fang Zhao, Christopher Zegras, and Moshe Ben-Akiva. An integrated stop-mode detection algorithm for real world smartphone-based travel survey. In *Transportation Research Board 94th Annual Meeting*, number 15-6021, 2015.
- [29] Xavier Glorot and Yoshua Bengio. Understanding the difficulty of training deep feedforward neural networks. In *Proceedings of the thirteenth international conference on artificial intelligence and statistics*, pages 249–256, 2010.
- [30] Hongmian Gong, Cynthia Chen, Evan Bialostozky, and Catherine T Lawson. A gps/gis method for travel mode detection in new york city. *Computers, Environment and Urban Systems*, 36(2):131–139, 2012.
- [31] P Gonzalez, J Weinstein, S Barbeau, M Labrador, P Winters, Nevine Labib Georggi, and Rafael Perez. Automating mode detection using neural networks and assisted gps data collected using gps-enabled mobile phones. In 15th World congress on intelligent transportation systems, pages 16–20, 2008.
- [32] Google. Gtfs static overview | static transit | google developers.
- [33] Thomas L Griffiths, Michael I Jordan, Joshua B Tenenbaum, and David M Blei. Hierarchical topic models and the nested chinese restaurant process. In Advances in neural information processing systems, pages 17–24, 2004.

- [34] M Amac Guvensan, Burak Dusun, Baris Can, and H Turkmen. A novel segmentbased approach for improving classification performance of transport mode detection. Sensors, 18(1):87, 2017.
- [35] Mark Andrew Hall. Correlation-based feature selection for machine learning. 1999.
- [36] Samuli Hemminki, Petteri Nurmi, and Sasu Tarkoma. Accelerometer-based transportation mode detection on smartphones. In *Proceedings of the 11th ACM Conference on Embedded Networked Sensor Systems*, page 13. ACM, 2013.
- [37] Juan C Herrera, Daniel B Work, Ryan Herring, Xuegang Jeff Ban, Quinn Jacobson, and Alexandre M Bayen. Evaluation of traffic data obtained via gps-enabled mobile phones: The mobile century field experiment. *Transportation Research Part C: Emerging Technologies*, 18(4):568–583, 2010.
- [38] Arash Jahangiri and Hesham Rakha. Developing a support vector machine (svm) classifier for transportation mode identification by using mobile phone sensor data. In *Transportation Research Board 93rd Annual Meeting*, number 14-1442, 2014.
- [39] Matthew R Karlsen and Sotiris Moschoyiannis. Learning condition-action rules for personalised journey recommendations. *Proceedings of RuleML+ RR 2018*, 2018.
- [40] Lin Liao Dieter Fox Henry Kautz. Learning and inferring transportation routines. In Proceedings: Nineteenth National Conference on Artificial Intelligence (AAAI-04): Sixteenth Innovative Applications of Artificial Intelligence Conference (IAAI-04)., page 348. Aaai Press, 2004.
- [41] Yann LeCun, Yoshua Bengio, et al. Convolutional networks for images, speech, and time series. *The handbook of brain theory and neural networks*, 3361(10):1995, 1995.
- [42] Open Street Map. Open street map. Retrieved March, 18:2014, 2014.
- [43] Anastasia Moiseeva and Harry Timmermans. Imputing relevant information from multi-day gps tracers for retail planning and management using data fusion and context-sensitive learning. Journal of Retailing and Consumer Services, 17(3):189–199, 2010.
- [44] Lara Montini, Nadine Rieser-Schüssler, and Kay W Axhausen. Personalisation in multi-day gps and accelerometer data processing. In 14th Swiss Transport Research Conference (STRC), 2014.
- [45] Sebastian Münzner, Philip Schmidt, Attila Reiss, Michael Hanselmann, Rainer Stiefelhagen, and Robert Dürichen. Cnn-based sensor fusion techniques for multimodal human activity recognition. In Proceedings of the 2017 ACM International Symposium on Wearable Computers, pages 158–165. ACM, 2017.

- [46] Elaine Murakami and David P Wagner. Can using global positioning system (gps) improve trip reporting? Transportation research part c: emerging technologies, 7(2-3):149–165, 1999.
- [47] Lukas Nack, Roman Roor, Michael Karg, Alexandra Kirsch, Olga Birth, Sebastian Leibe, and Markus Strassberger. Acquisition and use of mobility habits for personal assistants. In *Intelligent Transportation Systems (ITSC)*, 2015 IEEE 18th International Conference on, pages 1500–1505. IEEE, 2015.
- [48] Radford M Neal. Markov chain sampling methods for dirichlet process mixture models. *Journal of computational and graphical statistics*, 9(2):249–265, 2000.
- [49] Philippe Nitsche, Peter Widhalm, Simon Breuss, Norbert Brändle, and Peter Maurer. Supporting large-scale travel surveys with smartphones-a practical approach. Transportation Research Part C: Emerging Technologies, 43:212–221, 2014.
- [50] Aboelmagd Noureldin, Tashfeen B Karamat, and Jacques Georgy. Fundamentals of inertial navigation, satellite-based positioning, and their integration vol. 1. *Heidelberg, New York, Dordrecht, and London: Springer*, 2013.
- [51] Nobuaki Ohmori, Morimiki Nakazato, and Noboru Harata. Gps mobile phonebased activity diary survey. In Proceedings of the Eastern Asia Society for Transportation Studies, volume 5, pages 1104–1115, 2005.
- [52] Francisco Javier Ordóñez and Daniel Roggen. Deep convolutional and lstm recurrent neural networks for multimodal wearable activity recognition. Sensors, 16(1):115, 2016.
- [53] Eric I. Pas. Weekly travel-activity behavior. Transportation, 15(1):89–109, Mar 1988.
- [54] Donald J Patterson, Lin Liao, Dieter Fox, and Henry Kautz. Inferring highlevel behavior from low-level sensors. In *International Conference on Ubiquitous Computing*, pages 73–89. Springer, 2003.
- [55] Francisco Pereira, Carlos Carrion, Fang Zhao, Caitlin D Cottrill, Chris Zegras, and Moshe Ben-Akiva. The future mobility survey: Overview and preliminary evaluation. In *Proceedings of the Eastern Asia Society for Transportation Studies*, volume 9, pages 1–9, 2013.
- [56] Ivan Miguel Pires, Nuno M Garcia, Nuno Pombo, Francisco Flórez-Revuelta, and Susanna Spinsante. Pattern recognition techniques for the identification of activities of daily living using mobile device accelerometer. arXiv preprint arXiv:1711.00096, 2017.
- [57] Adrian C Prelipcean, Győző Gidófalvi, and Yusak O Susilo. Mobility collector. Journal of Location Based Services, 8(4):229–255, 2014.

- [58] J Ross Quinlan. C4. 5: programs for machine learning. Elsevier, 2014.
- [59] Sasank Reddy, Min Mun, Jeff Burke, Deborah Estrin, Mark Hansen, and Mani Srivastava. Using mobile phones to determine transportation modes. ACM Transactions on Sensor Networks (TOSN), 6(2):13, 2010.
- [60] Kartik Sankaran, Minhui Zhu, Xiang Fa Guo, Akkihebbal L Ananda, Mun Choon Chan, and Li-Shiuan Peh. Using mobile phone barometer for low-power transportation context detection. In *Proceedings of the 12th ACM Conference on Embedded Network Sensor Systems*, pages 191–205. ACM, 2014.
- [61] Stefan Schönfelder, Kay W Axhausen, Nicolas Antille, and Michel Bierlaire. Exploring the potentials of automatically collected gps data for travel behaviour analysis: A swedish data source. Arbeitsberichte Verkehrs-und Raumplanung, 124, 2002.
- [62] M William Sermons and Frank S Koppelman. Use of vehicle positioning data for arterial incident detection. Transportation Research Part C: Emerging Technologies, 4(2):87–96, 1996.
- [63] Muhammad Awais Shafique and Eiji Hato. Travel mode detection with varying smartphone data collection frequencies. *Sensors*, 16(5):716, 2016.
- [64] Rahul C Shah, Chieh-yih Wan, Hong Lu, and Lama Nachman. Classifying the mode of transportation on mobile phones using gis information. In Proceedings of the 2014 ACM international joint conference on pervasive and ubiquitous computing, pages 225–229. ACM, 2014.
- [65] Tim Sonderen. Detection of transportation mode solely using smartphones. 2016.
- [66] Xiang Song, Mazen Danaf, Bilge Atasoy, and Moshe Ben-Akiva. Personalized menu optimization with preference updater: a boston case study. *Transportation Research Record*, page 0361198118758674, 2018.
- [67] Xuan Song, Hiroshi Kanasugi, and Ryosuke Shibasaki. Deeptransport: Prediction and simulation of human mobility and transportation mode at a citywide level. In *IJCAI*, volume 16, pages 2618–2624, 2016.
- [68] Leon Stenneth, Ouri Wolfson, Philip S Yu, and Bo Xu. Transportation mode detection using mobile phones and gis information. In Proceedings of the 19th ACM SIGSPATIAL International Conference on Advances in Geographic Information Systems, pages 54–63. ACM, 2011.
- [69] Peter Stopher, Eoin Clifford, Jun Zhang, and Camden FitzGerald. Deducing mode and purpose from gps data. *Institute of Transport and Logistics Studies*, pages 1–13, 2008.

- [70] Peter Stopher, Camden FitzGerald, and Jun Zhang. Search for a global positioning system device to measure person travel. Transportation Research Part C: Emerging Technologies, 16(3):350–369, 2008.
- [71] HX Su, Hernan Caceres, and Q He. Travel mode identification with smartphones. Sensors, 15:16, 2015.
- [72] Xing Su, Hernan Caceres, Hanghang Tong, and Qing He. Online travel mode identification using smartphones with battery saving considerations. *IEEE Transactions on Intelligent Transportation Systems*, 17(10):2921–2934, 2016.
- [73] Feng-Tso Sun, Yi-Ting Yeh, Heng-Tze Cheng, Cynthia Kuo, Martin Griss, et al. Nonparametric discovery of human routines from sensor data. In 2014 IEEE international conference on pervasive computing and communications (PerCom), pages 11–19. IEEE, 2014.
- [74] Zhanbo Sun and Xuegang Ban. Identifying multiclass vehicles using global positioning system data. Journal of Intelligent Transportation Systems, 22(1):1–9, 2018.
- [75] Sha Tao, Vasileios Manolopoulos, Saul Rodriguez Duenas, and Ana Rusu. Realtime urban traffic state estimation with a-gps mobile phones as probes. *Journal* of Transportation Technologies, 2(1):22–31, 2012.
- [76] Sheung Tsui and Amer Shalaby. Enhanced system for link and mode identification for personal travel surveys based on global positioning systems. Transportation Research Record: Journal of the Transportation Research Board, (1972):38– 45, 2006.
- [77] Toan H Vu, Le Dung, and Jia-Ching Wang. Transportation mode detection on mobile devices using recurrent nets. In *Proceedings of the 2016 ACM on Multimedia Conference*, pages 392–396. ACM, 2016.
- [78] David P Wagner. Report: Lexington area travel data collection test: Gps for personal travel surveys. *Final Report for OHIM, OTA, and FHWA*, 1997.
- [79] Shuangquan Wang, Canfeng Chen, and Jian Ma. Accelerometer based transportation mode recognition on mobile phones. In Wearable Computing Systems (APWCS), 2010 Asia-Pacific Conference on, pages 44–46. IEEE, 2010.
- [80] Peter Widhalm, Philippe Nitsche, and Norbert Brändie. Transport mode detection with realistic smartphone sensor data. In *Pattern Recognition (ICPR)*, 2012 21st International Conference on, pages 573–576. IEEE, 2012.
- [81] Jean Wolf, Michael Loechl, Miriam Thompson, and Carlos Arce. Trip rate analysis in gps-enhanced personal travel surveys. In *Transport survey quality and innovation*, pages 483–498. Emerald Group Publishing Limited, 2003.

- [82] Jean Louise Wolf. Using GPS data loggers to replace travel diaries in the collection of travel data. PhD thesis, Citeseer, 2000.
- [83] Dawn Woodard, Galina Nogin, Paul Koch, David Racz, Moises Goldszmidt, and Eric Horvitz. Predicting travel time reliability using mobile phone gps data. *Transportation Research Part C: Emerging Technologies*, 75:30–44, 2017.
- [84] Peter Wozniak and Katharina Mehner-Heindl. Orientation determination for android smartphones.
- [85] F Yang, Z Yao, and PJ Jin. Multi-mode trip information recognition based on wavelet transform modulus maximum algorithm by using gps and acceleration data. In 94th Annual Meeting of the Transportation Research Board, Washington, DC, 2015.
- [86] Gong Yanyun, Zhao Fang, Chen Shaomeng, and Luo Haiyong. A convolutional neural networks based transportation mode identification algorithm. In Indoor Positioning and Indoor Navigation (IPIN), 2017 International Conference on, pages 1–7. IEEE, 2017.
- [87] Shuochao Yao, Shaohan Hu, Yiran Zhao, Aston Zhang, and Tarek Abdelzaher. Deepsense: A unified deep learning framework for time-series mobile sensing data processing. In *Proceedings of the 26th International Conference on World Wide Web*, pages 351–360. International World Wide Web Conferences Steering Committee, 2017.
- [88] Meng-Chieh Yu, Tong Yu, Shao-Chen Wang, Chih-Jen Lin, and Edward Y Chang. Big data small footprint: the design of a low-power classifier for detecting transportation modes. *Proceedings of the VLDB Endowment*, 7(13):1429–1440, 2014.
- [89] P Christopher Zegras, Menghan Li, Talip Kilic, Nancy Lozano-Gracia, Ajinkya Ghorpade, Marco Tiberti, Ana I Aguilera, and Fang Zhao. Assessing the representativeness of a smartphone-based household travel survey in dar es salaam, tanzania. *Transportation*, 45(2):335–363, 2018.
- [90] Ming Zeng, Le T Nguyen, Bo Yu, Ole J Mengshoel, Jiang Zhu, Pang Wu, and Joy Zhang. Convolutional neural networks for human activity recognition using mobile sensors. In *Mobile Computing, Applications and Services (MobiCASE)*, 2014 6th International Conference on, pages 197–205. IEEE, 2014.
- [91] Lijuan Zhang, Sagi Dalyot, Daniel Eggert, and Monika Sester. Multi-stage approach to travel-mode segmentation and classification of gps traces. International Archives of the Photogrammetry, Remote Sensing and Spatial Information Sciences: [Geospatial Data Infrastructure: From Data Acquisition And Updating To Smarter Services] 38-4 (2011), Nr. W25, 38(W25):87-93, 2011.

- [92] Fang Zhao, Ajinkya Ghorpade, Francisco Câmara Pereira, Christopher Zegras, and Moshe Ben-Akiva. Stop detection in smartphone-based travel surveys. *Transportation Research Procedia*, 11:218–226, 2015.
- [93] Yu Zheng, Like Liu, Longhao Wang, and Xing Xie. Learning transportation mode from raw gps data for geographic applications on the web. In Proceedings of the 17th international conference on World Wide Web, pages 247–256. ACM, 2008.
- [94] Ji Zhu and Trevor Hastie. Kernel logistic regression and the import vector machine. In Advances in neural information processing systems, pages 1081–1088, 2002.
- [95] Rocco Zito, G D'este, and MAP Taylor. Global positioning systems in the time domain: How useful a tool for intelligent vehicle-highway systems? Transportation Research Part C: Emerging Technologies, 3(4):193–209, 1995.